

SYSTEM UPDATES: Resetting the future of w & RK A collection of policy recommendations

Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowship · Class of 2023

ABOUT THE BERTELSMANN FOUNDATION

The Bertelsmann Foundation (North America), Inc., established in 2008, was created to promote and strengthen the transatlantic relationship. Through research, analysis, forums, and audiovisual and multimedia content, we seek to educate and engage our audience on the most pressing economic, political and social challenges facing the United States and Europe. We are the U.S. office of the Germany-based Bertelsmann Stiftung. At a time when many are asking what people from all parts of the U.S. and Europe think about global issues, our aim is to bring our work to audiences outside Washington and Brussels. Through discussion forums, documentary film screenings and other events, we present our materials to diverse audiences of students, educators, community organizers, journalists and policymakers. Our goal is learning together how the transatlantic relationship affects us all, and how we can shape it in the future.

2

ABOUT THE BERTELSMANN FOUNDATION FELLOWSHIP

The Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowship (BFF), formerly known as the Congressional European Parliamentary Initiative (CEPI), was established in 2010. BFF is a transatlantic fellowship that convenes over a period of five months. Fellows are provided with two in-person exchanges, one on each side of the Atlantic. The exchanges are supplemented with a three-month virtual program during which the fellows meet once a week with experts related to the year's topic. The fellows write a final publication and it is published at the end of the BFF program.

The BFF Class of 2023 met on the topic of the future of work. Over the course of several months, BFF participants engaged with diverse, high-level stakeholders across a variety of sectors to discuss transatlantic cooperation and divergence on issues relating to the future of work. The goal of these experiences was to provide participants with tools to enhance policy formulation, deepen participants' understanding of transatlantic legislative processes, and learn lessons from the respective approaches to the issue at hand.

About the Bertelsmann Foundation
About the Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowshin
Generative AI and the Future of Work: Geography Matters by
The Promise and the Challenge of AI in Education by Joe Wild
Between Infrastructures and Digital Skills for Africa: Is the EU
Using Technology to Bring "Hidden Workers" to Light by Amir
Unlocking Third-Country Nationals' Full Potential to Feed in th
Putting Immigrant-Origin Workers at the Center of the Future
Addressing the Global Digital Skills Gap-U.S. and EU Memb
Dual Vocational Training: A Key Educational Model to Solve the
There is No Sustainable Future of Work if Young People are Le
The Future of Work in the Twin Transition to Green and Digital
Cleantech Entrepreneurship Education: Building a Transnation
People and Places Left Behind:Policy Recommendations for a
Putting Physical Health at the Heart of Workplace Policymakir
Acknowledgments
Disclaimer
End notes

	2
	3
	6
s by Marc Lendermann	8
	10
WIICOX	12
EU Ready to Step in? by Andrea Castagna	16
Amir Magdy Kamel	20
in the EU Future of Work by Céline Chateau	24
ure of Work Discussion in the United States	
	28
ember State Perspectives by Leighton Johnson -	32
lve the Unemployment Paradox in Spain by Vicent	36
	00
re Left Behind by Michele Zagordo	42
gital by Elisabeth Giesemann	46
ational Initiative by Francesco Matteucci	50
for a Future that Works by Heather Painter	54
naking by James Dunn	58
	62
	63
	64
	04

THE BERTELSMANN FOUNDATION FELLOWSHIP CLASS OF 2023: THE FUTURE OF WORK

By Chloe Ladd

Designing a future of work that works for everyone is not a simple task. And yet, luckily, this topic is actively on the minds of transatlantic policymakers and policy shapers.

In the United States, conversations center around: What is a good job? The Biden administration has made this a legislative priority, but how does one actually define "good jobs"? In Europe, the European Union made the focus of 2023 the "Year of Skills", ensuring that the European workforce is able to meet future demands.

But what does the future demand of work and the workforce? This is a question that concerns both partners, and the answers take many different forms.

The goal of the Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowship in 2023 was to try to understand and make recommendations for the future of work. The Bertelsmann Foundation brought together 11 Fellows from both sides of the Atlantic, ranging from migration experts to digital experts, to discuss how we could best address the issues of work as a collaborative transatlantic partnership.

This publication is a reflection of those conversations, debates and takeaways the fellows had during the five months of the program. We also invited two of our external experts to contribute to the policy recommendations found in this publication. Conversations in Washington, DC, in Brussels and online brought new angles and dimensions to the topic every single week.

In the months of programming, it was clear that there are no copy-and-paste solutions; that every country, city, county, village and organization will have to adapt to the changing times and find ways to make the future of work human-centric. At the end of the day, even in the midst of the new technological revolution in which we find ourselves, there is no work to be accomplished without the workers. Every policy passed by government, every guideline in an employee handbook, every recommendation should have people at the center. This publication is a starting point with its collection of policy recommendations.

We begin with the hottest buzzword about work: the impact of artificial intelligence (AI). **Marc Lendermann** (p.8) provides policy challenges that must be addressed to navigate this technology and what it means for the future of work. **Joe Wilcox** (p.12)

discusses the opportunities for incorporating Al into education, as well as the workplace, to build a future workforce equipped to handle these ever-evolving technologies. **Andrea Castagna** (p.16) builds on the importance of these digital skills, and turns his attention to the Global South. He argues for a strengthened digital partnership between the European Union and Africa that could benefit both partners and their respective workforces.

Amir Kamel (p.20) highlights the impact of hidden workers on the formal economy. They are often missing from official metrics to their detriment and to the detriment of their host countries. He argues that there are many ways to use new technologies to help bring these workers out of the shadows, whether in the U.S., the EU or in the Global South.

Céline Chateau (p.24) argues that there is a need to recognize the importance of third- country nationals in the European workforce. Similarly, **Jeanne Batalova** (p.28) discusses the importance of placing immigration at the heart of the conversation on the future of work debate in the United States. Both authors place importance on overcoming the credentialing obstacles that third-country nationals face on both sides of the Atlantic.

Credentialing is on the mind of many in this publication. **Leighton Johnson** (p.32) argues for dynamic credentialing models as a solution to addressing how technology is changing the way we work in both the U.S .and the EU.

External author **Vicent Climent-Ferrando** (p.36) brings attention to the younger generation and alternative pathways that dual-vocation programs can offer. **Michele Zagordo** (p.42) further emphasizes the importance of focusing on the younger generation and reminds us that younger individuals should be at the heart of new workplace policy.

Elisabeth Giesemann (p.46) touches on an issue at the top of a number of younger minds, the Twin Transition. Tackling the issue of the digital and green transition together is critical, but it won't succeed if it isn't embedded in policies about the future of work. External author **Francesco Matteucci** (p. 50) provides another solution to this issue. He argues for a transatlantic network to be set up to ensure Cleantech is developed, further ensuring both sides of the Atlantic reach our green transition goals and prep our workforces for the future that awaits it. And finally, **Heather Painter (**p.54) and **James Dunn** (p.58) round out this publication by reminding us of the most important aspect: the individual. Heather emphasizes pushing for policies that work for people facing difficult obstacles to employment. James champions the position that work means nothing without good health.

I hope you enjoy the breadth and depth of this publication. It is intended to be a tangible reminder that policy is intersectional and multidimensional, and therefore requires expertise, creativity, persistence, and, most of all, patience.

Chloe Ladd joined the Bertelsmann Foundation in June of 2021 as Manager of Transatlantic Relations. Her research at BFNA primarily focuses on France and the implications of current French policy in the United States and Germany. She is also in charge of the Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowship, a program bringing together policy makers on both sides of the Atlantic.

A graduate of Georgetown University's Master of German and European Studies in the School of Foreign Service, her focus was on France and its role in transatlantic security. She received her undergraduate degree in Spanish and International Relations at the University of Virginia.

Originally from France, she speaks fluent French and, having spent time in Valencia, Spain abroad during her undergraduate experience, she also speaks Spanish.



GENERATIVE AI AND THE FUTURE OF WORK: GEOGRAPHY MATTERS

By Marc Lendermann

THE PROSPECTS FOR GENERATIVE AI TO HAVE AN UNEQUAL IMPACT ON DIFFERENT REGIONS

It is well known that digital technological changes affect the labor market, but the impact of artificial intelligence (AI) will be more far-reaching. Al is a general-purpose technology that is touching nearly every sector and occupation. Unlike other digital technologies, it does not just automate routine, noncognitive tasks but in the form of generative AI is even capable of creating novel content (text, images, video, audio) that is indistinguishable from human-created content. It does far more than merely describe or interpret existing information.

Some compare the ongoing AI revolution to the industrial revolution, which initially led to substantial job loss but ultimately proved to be beneficial once humankind adapted to it.1 AI too has spurred a lot of fears about the technology's potential impact on work. Unions have expressed worries about the deployment of AI in the workplace to monitor workers.² Most concerns, however, are related to potential job losses caused by Al.

Past narratives linked automation to disappearing bluecollar jobs. Research on AI, however, shows that so-called "knowledge work", or labor done by well-paid professionals with a college education, faces the most upheaval.³ This is particularly true for generative AI. Concerns about AI's impact on creative jobs is already reflected in the Hollywood strikes, in which unions of actors and writers protested the use of generative AI by film studios, before reaching a deal that among other things - states that productions must get the informed consent of actors whose digital replicas are used.

The public discourse about AI on both sides of the Atlantic has so far focused on generative AI's potential for job displacement. This essay argues that Al's potential for job creation and productivity increases deserve more attention by, in particular, policymakers. They should focus on the unequal distribution of generative AI hubs across regions and on the potential of the workforce of the Global South that contributes to training and developing AI models.

SKEPTICISM IN THE U.S. ABOUT GENERATIVE AI'S IMPACT ON HIGH PAYING JOBS

A recent Pew Research Center survey found that few Americans believe that generative AI will have a major impact on their jobs. Fully 27% of employed adults who have heard of ChatGPT think chatbots will have no impact, while another

36% say it will have a minor impact. Only 19% say it will have a major impact.⁴ This perception is surprising, given that research suggests that generative AI will likely have a significant impact on the entire labor market. A Goldman Sachs study found that generative AI could expose the equivalent of 300 million fulltime jobs in the U.S. and Europe to automation over the next several years.⁵ Generative AI is also going to accelerate the changes that are already taking place. The McKinsey Global Institute estimated that automation could take over tasks that account from 21.5% of the hours worked in the US economy by 2030, the institute concluded that when that includes generative AI, the figure jumped to 29.5%.6

A recent report by the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) found that the occupations most at risk of being automated account for an average 27% of the workforce across OECD countries. These include Germany and the U.S.⁷

However, research also shows that generative AI is likely to augment jobs rather than destroy them. A recent International Labour Organization (ILO) study found that the impact of generative AI on job quality (e.g., work intensity and autonomy) might be larger than its capacity to replace jobs.⁸ The study concludes that most jobs and industries are only partly at risk of the effects of automation and are more likely to be complemented rather than replaced by the latest wave of generative AI, which comprises chatbots.

The potential of generative AI to augment jobs is corroborated by other research. A study by researchers at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology on the impact of generative AI on highly skilled workers found that it can improve a worker's performance by as much as 40% compared with workers who don't use it.⁹ The impact of generative AI on productivity has also been analyzed by other studies. A Google-commissioned study by IW Consult found that generative AI tools could save an employee in Germany an average of 100 hours per year in the future and therefore compensate a large portion of the loss of work that Germany will face due to retirements through 2030.10

An area in which an increase in AI-led productivity can already be observed is coding, as software engineers have been early adopters of generative Al.¹¹ One of the experts with whom the Bertelsmann Foundation fellows had the chance to talk, explained in a virtual session that coding camps have lost their relevance since ChatGPT is now able to produce code in the programming language Python with great accuracy.

Despite the large potential of generative AI to produce code and the high uptake of AI tools by software engineers, many people - among them many who work in the field of software engineering - argue that generative AI is not going to replace the jobs of programmers, but augment them.12 Besides positively affecting software engineering, generative AI is reportedly increasing productivity in sales.¹³

Al can also contribute to job creation, an issue that has so far received limited public attention. According to news reports, Al job posts on the platform Upwork increased by more than 1,000% year-over-year in the second guarter of 2023.14

These jobs, however, are not equally distributed geographically. A Brookings Institution study found that more than 60% of generative AI jobs posted in the U.S. in late 2022 and most of 2023 were clustered in only 10 metro areas, with the San Francisco Bay region and New York City leading the list.¹⁵ There seems to be no similar analysis for Europe, but it is fair to assume that a similar geographic concentration of AI jobs is taking place there as well, with cities such as London already identified as hotbeds for AI companies.¹⁶

CHALLENGES FOR POLICY MAKING: BLIND SPOTS WITH REGARD TO THE **FUTURE OF WORK?**

While little attention has been focused on AI's potential for creation of new jobs, there has been much attention focused on the possibility of regulation to minimize the risks associated with AI. In meetings in Brussels and Washington, DC, the Bertelsmann Foundation fellows heard from experts about approaches to regulating AI now under discussion. These include the FU's AI Act.

Policy makers so far seem to be focused on instruments that would address potential displacement of jobs due to Al, including prohibiting the use of Al; establishing new instruments such as a universal basic income; or giving more bargaining power to groups of workers.¹⁷

The potential of generative AI to augment jobs does not get much attention from policy makers, even though several scholars have proposed innovative approaches to support augmentation, such as changing tax laws, which currently treat income that uses labor less favorably than income derived from capital.

The geographic distribution of generative AI jobs and the potential to incorporate AI-trained workers in the Global South are two other aspects of generative AI jobs that deserve more attention from policymakers.

The aforementioned Brookings Institution study noted that generative AI jobs will continue to cluster in a limited number of hubs unless policymakers intervene. The study's authors suggest public-sector investment to help disseminate AI activity in the U.S. through:

- expanding the National Science Foundation's National Artificial Intelligence Research Institutes program, as universities constitute a widely spread network of hubs

- establishing and enlarging the proposed National AI Research Resource to make essential data and computational capacities more accessible

While the geography of AI seems to be less skewed in the European Union than in the U.S. European policy makers would be well advised to take geographical distribution of jobs into account when deciding how to promote the Al innovation ecosystem in the EU and its Member States.

Moreover, developments in Europe might even provide some inspiration to policymakers on the other side of the Atlantic. In Germany for instance, AI competency does not cluster in a few hubs, but is spread across the country. One example is the network of centers of excellence for AI research.¹⁸ Furthermore, it can be observed that with public-private partnerships. Al can contribute to the emergence of new AI ecosystems such as the under construction large Al innovation park, a collaboration funded by the state of Baden-Württemberg and the private Schwartz Foundation in the city of Heilbronn. According to the developers, this will be the largest ecosystem for AI in Europe.¹⁹ Similarly, public private partnerships to create AI hubs could also be used in other regions that are not traditional homes to the tech industry.

POTENTIAL TO CREATE GENERATIVE AI JOBS IN COUNTRIES OF THE **GLOBAL SOUTH**

Workers in countries in Africa have long been used to train Al systems, for instance by labeling data that is used to train self-driving cars.²⁰ Many workers in countries in Africa and elsewhere in the Global South are hired to train the models that form the basis of generative AI applications.²¹ Because of this work, these employees are described by some authors as a hidden workforce behind AI.22

Western media reports have criticized the low wages that these workers receive but offered scant coverage of an expanded role that they may play in the development of AI ecosystems in their countries. Bertelsmann Foundation fellows had the opportunity to speak with a Tanzania-based social entrepreneur who showcases Africa's AI potential. He has founded a service that uses AI for tutoring and teaching. Seeing examples like this, where individual founders create innovative AI-based solutions suggest that African countries can be a breeding ground for creative AI applications.

For policy makers, the AI workforce in the Global South does not always have a voice in the political process, such as the G7's Hiroshima process, in which the G7 members have developed international guiding principles on AI and a voluntary code of conduct for AI developers.23 Policy makers from countries in

the Global South have already expressed frustration about being excluded from decision making and conversations on Al that will have an impact on these countries. For instance, Tanzanian politician Neema Lugangira has demanded that African voices are included in the increasingly complex global discussions on digital policy.²⁴

In the absence of a membership in multilateral groups such as the G7, where AI regulation is under discussion, bilateral dialogue between G7 members and countries of the Global South on the future of AI could fill this gap. In the European Union, the Trade and Technology Council (TTC), established in February 2023, could be a forum for this dialogue. The German government's international digital dialogues²⁵ with a few governments, including countries from the Global South, can serve as a platform for an exchange of ideas about AI and the future of work. Moreover, the German government is working on its first strategy for international digital policy. Some members of the German Parliament have already publicly demanded that this strategy account for the interests of countries in the Global South.²⁶ While it has not been announced yet whether the future of work will be a topic that is going to be addressed in the above-mentioned bilateral dialogues, they would certainly provide a good platform to do so.

The opinions expressed in this essay are those of the author and do not reflect the opinions or views of any organization with which the author is affiliated or has been affiliated.

Marc Lendermann works in the German government service and has spent a couple of years in the United States during a secondment to the German consulate general in San Francisco, where he covered economic and digital/ tech policy issues from a transatlantic perspective.



He trained as a lawyer in Germany and holds law degrees including a doctorate from universities in France and in Germany.





THE PROMISE AND THE CHALLENGE OF AI IN EDUCATION BY JOE WILCOX

Humankind has long prided itself on innovation, creativity and intellect as the singular advantages that have propelled it to its role as the dominant species on earth. The rapid ascent of artificial intelligence (AI) is now testing these longheld convictions, challenging not only the natural order of traditional power structures and social contracts, but also the very nature of what it means to be human. Reactions to this unprecedented phenomenon have been very human indeed. Some have called for heavy regulation and restriction¹ on the use of AI, fearing future retribution by coldly efficient death machines (think, The Terminator).² Others have seized upon this transcendent computing power in the hope of achieving rapid, profound advances in industries from health care and education to transportation and manufacturing and beyond.

The reality of the positive potential of AI and the risks AI poses lies somewhere in between, blurring the lines between profitability and morality, technology and humanity.

The transformational nature of this technology suggests that AI has the potential to revolutionize countless industries and occupations across the globe. Open AI's Generative AI product Chat GPT has so far led the pack in public recognition and early adoption, logging 100 million active monthly users within just two months of launching,³ and quickly becoming the innovative, yet disturbing poster child for AI.

But behind Al's creation of flawed news stories, catchy tunes⁴ and surreal artwork⁵ are massive opportunities for those able to employ Al's tools in constructive ways, such as fostering a more productive and competitive workforce and supercharging innovation. Recognizing this, businesses around the world, from tech titans such as Amazon (Amazon Web Services), Google (Bard) and Microsoft (Bing, and Co-Pilot integrated in the Microsoft Office suite) to small startups, are battling to develop the cleverest synthetic learning machines.

Yet, concern continues to grow around all-too familiar issues inherent in any technological disruption: job displacement, workplace privacy and surveillance, harmful bias, and inequity. And unlike previous technological revolutions that threatened blue-collar jobs, Al has shown that white-collar jobs often requiring four-year degrees, such as those for accountants, journalists and HR professionals, are now at risk.⁶

Less than a decade ago, disruption in the workplace was largely focused on the risks and rewards of automation. Were robots coming to replace human workers, or to augment their capabilities and free up workers for more innovative pursuits? Fast-forward to today, and creative fields once thought to be inoculated against machine competition, such as fiction writing, acting, storytelling, art and music are undeniably threatened by synthetic competition. The 2023 Hollywood screenwriters' and actors' strikes are prime examples of the high stakes at play, with the usage of AI-generated material playing a central role in negotiations.⁷ While AI can enhance and support aspects of these jobs and skills, unique human qualities and abilities, such as empathy, critical thinking, innovation, teamwork, leadership and others, remain difficult to replicate fully with current AI technology.⁸

EDUCATION

Worries about these issues are especially acute in education.⁹ Legitimate concerns about computer-enabled student cheating are widespread, as are concerns about long-term declines in student performance and critical thinking skills. At the same time, proponents tout advantages such as streamlining teacher workloads and personalizing student lessons. The key now for education and workforce development policymakers is to balance the potential dangers of AI with the possible benefits of the technology.

The crucial challenge for educators is to arm workers with the technical skills needed in this rapidly evolving workplace while emphasizing unique characteristics that only people possess. More specifically, how can society mitigate the potential pitfalls of AI in this space (plagiarism, job displacement, inequity, etc.) while maximizing the benefits of the technology?

Al has the capacity to assist both the educator and student in this setting in such tasks as:

- Curriculum Enhancement: Use AI to broaden content and the ways it is delivered, and customize lessons to meet individual student needs.
- Assessment and Grading: Implement AI-driven assessment tools to provide timely and personalized feedback to students and educators.
- Teacher Support: Assist educators with AI tools for lesson planning, classroom management and professional development.
- Ethical AI Education: Include AI ethics and responsible AI usage in the curriculum to ensure students and faculty are aware of the implications and potential biases of AI.

There are already a host of AI tools supplying these capabilities and operating in classrooms today, freeing up educators from routine tasks to allow them to better use their time. Khanmigo,10 for instance, is an AI-powered online learning system capable of tailoring lessons and curricula to individual students. OpenAl has developed a guide for teachers using ChatGPT in classrooms.¹¹ Products such as Gradescope¹² can assist with student assessment and feedback.

While these tools are extremely powerful, they are much less useful, and even harmful, if misused. A very real concern for educators is plagiarism using AI to craft assignments in seconds without doing any real work. This apprehension is warranted, as there have been many reports of secondary and postsecondary students admitting that they have used AI to complete schoolwork. One survey found that nearly onethird of U.S. college students have used ChatGPT to complete a written assignment.13 To help mitigate this challenge, educators are focusing on honing students' critical thinking¹⁴ and collaborative skills when utilizing this technology.

Heightened understanding of AI's strengths and weaknesses will better prepare students for the current work environment, but falls short of providing a stable career pathway through retirement. The rapid disruptive effects of AI on the workforce are resulting in a constant shifting of desired skills and competencies needed in the future workforce. To counter this, lifelong learning opportunities will be needed across the workforce such as those provided through the individual learning accounts¹⁵ model successfully employed in France. Al can help enhance this field, too, as it presents opportunities for increased workforce development efficiencies in skills assessment, job matching, continuous learning and labor market analysis.

ETHICAL CHALLENGES

In addition to establishing a system for increased vigilance against cheating, safeguards are also needed to ensure equitable access to these tools, and to ensure data and privacy protections for users.¹⁶ The European Commission proposed the first EU regulatory framework for AI in 2021, and amended it in June 2023 to address these challenges. Rather than relying on blanket regulations, the AI Act¹⁷ calls for rules and obligations to be enforced depending on risk levels to health, safety or individual rights. For example, unacceptable (banned) applications would include government social scoring or realtime biometric identification, while minimal risk activities, such as spam filters or video games, would receive a lighter touch.

ALIGNING WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATION SYSTEMS FOR THE FUTURE OF WORK

Given the unparalleled speed of adoption of AI, along with its ability to disrupt nearly every occupation and industry across the world, policymakers are faced with limited options¹⁸ to harness this rapidly evolving technology. There will undoubtedly be winners and losers in this competition. For good or ill, these will largely be determined by those who embrace AI and maximize its benefits, and those displaced by it.

Rather than restricting the use of AI in workforce development and the workplace, policymakers should be looking to maximize its potential by aligning workforce development and education systems to the future of work. Instead of trying to predict jobs and skills of the future, decision-makers should look to assess what current knowledge, skillsets and abilities best align with the adoption and usage of AI, and how to better align workforce development systems (public and private postsecondary education, private education providers) to be nimbler to meet these rapidly changing skill demands. If carried out in a thoughtful and deliberate manner, the usage of AI in learning and workplace settings could usher in an educational renaissance that amplifies rather than replaces human productivity.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

A purposeful and nuanced policy framework is necessary to align workforce development and education systems with AI capabilities for the future of work. Rather than restricting AI usage, education and workforce development programs could employ AI tools to enhance teaching and learning opportunities. This will empower educators to utilize technology for education and workforce development, boosting their effectiveness.

Students should similarly be empowered to employ AI technology in learning environments to augment productivity to achieve learning goals. Adoption of this technology should be done in conjunction with increased emphasis on collaboration, critical thinking and other human-centric skills that are less likely to be replicated by technology.

Policymakers should also support lifelong learning opportunities for workers to help keep their skillsets relevant in an evolving workplace.

Lastly, policymakers should enhance AI regulations to promote accountability, transparency and equitable access to AI, as well as safeguard data privacy and other protections for users.

Joe Wilcox is the career pathways manager at Washington state's Workforce Training and Education Coordinating Board, where he works with agency partners and stakeholders to support an environment of equitable access to career pathways in high-demand, livable-wage careers.

He was also the co-manager of Washington State's Future of Work Task Force, which was created in April 2018 by the Washington State Legislature. Comprised of business and labor leaders along with legislators from each caucus, the task force was responsible for developing a set of policy recommendations that help Washington businesses and workers prosper together. The report was delivered to the state's Legislature and Governor in December 2019, including 17 specific policy recommendations.

Prior to his work with Washington state, Joe worked as a business analyst for 13 years in dozens of countries around the world, having analyzed a wide range of industries across North America, Europe, the Middle East, Africa and Asia. Through the course of this work, Joe has researched, analyzed and presented assessments on a variety of topics and policy areas, ranging from education and workforce development to economic growth and information technology.



BETWEEN INFRASTRUCTURES AND DIGITAL SKILLS FOR AFRICA: IS THE EU READY TO STEP IN?

BY ANDREA CASTAGNA

The European Union's (EU's) role as Africa's primary trading partner is facing a significant challenge as the future of work in the growing African digital realm becomes progressively entwined with new socioeconomic dynamics, mostly in the digital sphere. The EU is Africa's primary and largest trading partner, responsible for the majority of exports (36%) and imports (33%) to and from the African continent, particularly in sub-Saharan African countries. Yet, considering the growth of a new emerging digital economy in Africa, this European position is now under threat. If the EU wants to remain Africa's top partner and promote a collaboration based on democratic cooperation and multilateralism, it must meet the current and future needs of African economic development, especially as the African digital economy grows and its diverse local societies rely more and more on technology and digitalization.

The World Bank's report on "The Future of Work in Africa" states that fast internet adoption has greatly improved job prospects for individuals in Africa.1 This trend has a positive impact on Africa's economic prospects at both the national and regional levels. However, significant social challenges persist. In 27 sub-Saharan African countries, there is a significant shortage of digital education opportunities, particularly for women and low-income people.

African countries have specific local needs that influence and shape the adoption of digital technology and the creation of inclusive digital opportunities for their society. For instance, across much of sub-Saharan Africa, the creation of digital skills and digital educational opportunities is closely linked to the extent of internet access and the availability of electricity (or a combination of the two.)² Without the establishment of robust physical infrastructures, the future of African digital development will lack inclusivity, leaving a significant portion of its workforce behind.

Therefore, the future of work in sub-Saharan Africa will depend heavily on the level of support from the international community in advancing physical infrastructure, inclusive education and opportunities for skills development in the digital sphere at the local and national levels. The balance between offering educational opportunities and developing effective infrastructure will be the central issue in shaping the future of the sub-Saharan African economy and its inclusivity vis-à-vis its most vulnerable people. However, the extent to which the EU can contribute to this equation remains unanswered.

In 2021, European Commission President Ursula von der Leven acknowledged the importance of this challenge and took decisive action by launching the EU's Global Gateway.



This ambitious investment plan represents a substantial European commitment aimed at countering China's Belt and Road Initiative. Through the Global Gateway initiative, the EU has pledged to allocate €300 billion, a significant sum, for the 2021-2027 period to support development and cooperation efforts across the globe. Furthermore, through a new Team Europe strategy, which involves the collaboration of the EU, its member states, their implementing agencies, and public development banks, the EU aims to bolster its global influence by directing increased investments towards infrastructure projects in developing nations, African countries included.

This approach also seeks to promote the establishment of more inclusive societies and focus on key areas, such as education and skills development. In this context, sub-Saharan Africa emerges as a crucial testing ground for realizing these renewed EU ambitions, for instance by advancing infrastructure development, and ensuring that a more significant portion of the African population can actively participate in the digital economy by, for example, ensuring more access to opportunities and resources for African people who are currently excluded from the benefits of digitalization. In practical terms, the Global Gateway could mobilize more resources to address African digital needs as a whole and concretely improve inclusive digitalization of African societies.

Nevertheless, as of today, the EU has given precedence to approximately 70 to 87 projects within the Global Gateway framework, and a significant portion of these projects relies on conventional EU financial aid mechanisms, predominantly concentrating on physical infrastructure initiatives.3,4 Consequently, the complete scope of the Global Gateway and its far-reaching consequences has yet to be realized. Notably, the development of infrastructure within the Global Gateway has not yet been merged with education and skills development, particularly in African countries.

It could be argued that the Global Gateway's scope extends far beyond the dichotomy between physical infrastructure and digital educational opportunities and that it is unrealistic to demonstrate comprehensive impacts of a new and massive program initiated just a few years ago. While these assertions may be true to some extent, it is vital to emphasize that, within the specific context of sub-Saharan Africa, a strong focus on digital education and skills development is absolutely crucial, particularly if one considers the specific trends of the workforce and the job market in the region and the specific digital needs at the local and national level.

For instance, African countries have more than 480 million mobile digital money accounts, which is constantly increasing.⁵ The World Bank has projected that just a small 10% increase in digital infrastructure could lead to a 1% growth in Africa's overall economy and increase the work opportunities for millions of people.⁶ As a consequence, in sub-Saharan Africa, the next decade will see over 230 million jobs requiring digital skills and this will lead to incredible changes in the job market and job creation trends.⁷ As a result, individuals who will not have access to digital skills training and job opportunities, particularly women and people living in rural areas, will likely remain excluded from trends and career paths that could substantially reduce their poverty.

Moreover, it is worth noting that although digital education is pivotal for Africa's inclusive economic development for broad segments of the African population, there is no sufficient data on the deficit of digital skills in the region to properly formulate effective and long-term policy-driven solutions. In particular, for many African countries, there is very limited statistical data on the use of the internet, digital skills opportunities and digital literacy. Therefore, policymakers can rely only on partial or aggregated data from international organizations and large NGOs. Furthermore, the absence of quality data has negative consequences in terms of coherent policy development.⁸ Even African countries that have a relatively robust digital ecosystem, such as Kenya or Ghana, have limited policy strategies and plans for digital growth. Hence, their digital strategies often remain vague or lack clear direction.⁹

For the EU and its Global Gateway, the absence of such data poses additional risks. The infrastructure and projects established through the Global Gateway might not produce the desired long-term benefits that European policymakers aspire to achieve, particularly in fostering sustainable economic growth in Africa. For example, certain groups could remain excluded from utilizing the infrastructure developed through EU initiatives due to a lack of local skill development opportunities and specific data on their particular needs. On the other hand, enhancing connectivity in a particular African country might not necessarily translate into inclusive economic growth at the regional level. This issue presents a significant challenge to the global aspirations of the EU, its goal to remain Africa's main trade partner and the objectives of the Global Gateway initiative as a whole. There is a risk that the EU may allocate considerable resources without realizing significant returns in local economic development and democratic consolidation and be unable to achieve inclusive social changes associated with the creation of a modern digital society.

Yet, the EU holds the potential to play a pivotal role in addressing the digital skills gap in Africa. However, achieving this goal necessitates the implementation of concrete and targeted actions in three different but related fields.

1. MAKE DIGITAL SKILLS A CORE COMPONENT OF THE GLOBAL GATEWAY

The Global Gateway has been characterized as a transformative action showing how the EU, member states, and privatesector participants can collaborate beyond the EU's borders. Yet, at the moment the major focus of the Global Gateway initiative is still on hard infrastructure and, for the digital sector in Africa, on the area of connectivity.¹⁰ The real turning point for the Global Gateway could emerge if there is a solid investment ecosystem between the EU and partner countries in critical areas for global economic development. But in Africa, this appears to be extremely difficult, primarily due to the fact that millions of Africans still lack the digital education and digital skills required to participate actively in such an ecosystem.

If the EU aims for the Global Gateway to have a transformative impact in Africa, the inclusion of digital skills support must become a fundamental component of this initiative and create more and better opportunities for Africans to benefit from the positive aspects of technology. Without it, the Global Gateway is doomed to failure.

2. COLLECT MORE AND BETTER DATA ON DIGITAL EDUCATION

As previously outlined, the scarcity of data regarding digitalization trends and skill development opportunities in Africa remains a significant challenge. Particularly, the understanding of trends concerning gender inclusion and rural development is notably very limited and therefore EU policy-driven initiatives might have limited impacts. As digitalization advances in Africa, and the current and future trends of its digital workforce depend on the ability to collect and analyze this data, it becomes crucial for the EU to play a more active role in supporting data collection efforts in Africa. This means supporting local statistical agencies and bodies, African Regional Economic Communities (RECs) and NGOs in improving their capacity to collect and process data.

Moreover, the private sector and large European companies could find it in their business interest to support the collection of such data, particularly in countries where they are already operating. For instance, European telecom groups or software firms might be particularly motivated to collect data and establish private-public partnerships with the EU and its affiliated organizations for development and cooperation for specific countries.

Furthermore, the EU possesses substantial expertise in data collection related to digitalization and skills development. Entities such as Eurostat, EU member state agencies and EU agencies are well positioned to provide significant support to their African and international counterparts in improving data collection and sharing best practices.

3. INVOLVE HIGHER EDUCATION INSTITUTIONS IN TEAM EUROPE

It is no surprise that European higher education institutions and universities are known for their high standards of education and research and the capacity to attract students and facilitate mobility across the continent. European higher education can be an excellent way to promote digital skills development in Africa, particularly through innovative teaching methods, including digital learning platforms, interactive classrooms, and remote learning.

One way to do so is to better involve European higher education and universities in projects and initiatives such as Team Europe and the D4D hub. By doing so, European higher education institutions can enhance digital learning opportunities in Africa, and ultimately foster skill development, youth empowerment and economic growth across the African continent.

Andrea Castagna is Secretary General of the European Digital Development Alliance (EDDA), where he focuses on digital cooperation with countries in the EU's European Neighbourhood Policy and elsewhere in Africa. He has been working in the field of European affairs since 2017, with a focus on external affairs. He is active in projects related to innovation, digital education and youth.

For instance, the EU has strong experience in facilitating university exchange programs, such as those offered by the Erasmus+ program. Thus, expanding opportunities, both online and in person, could be a beneficial approach to promote digital education in Africa and create more and better academic cooperation between African universities and their European counterparts.

Given the significant importance of digital development for Africa's future, it is in the best interest of Brussels to actively promote high-level cooperation in the area of skills development. Specifically, establishing robust digital partnerships with aligned African universities could contribute to building greater global confidence in democratic principles, Western actors, European technologies and open and transparent policy frameworks. This approach would help prevent investment duplication, enhance the dispersion of international aid and better support Africans interested in gaining improved digital skills.

USING TECHNOLOGY TO BRING "HIDDEN WORKERS" TO LIGHT

BY AMIR MAGDY KAMEL

Official measures of employment, tax and GDP overlook informal, undocumented and shadow economy workers. These include those who fall short of the threshold to be considered employed, such as gig workers; those who are willing but unable to find work; and those who volunteer.1 Despite being left out of official metrics, these "hidden workers" contribute to the functioning of the broader economy in sectors such as construction, agriculture, caregiving, and hospitality. Demographically speaking, hidden workers range from veterans and refugees to those with disabilities, those who were previously incarcerated, or those who lack specific technology skills. Various economic and political barriers impede these workers from integrating into the conventional workforce, hampering national and individual productivity. These barriers include a lack of formal identification cards, social and legal protections, susceptibility to discrimination, and an inability to gain access to something as basic as a bank account, insurance, or social security. This is often coupled with political complexities that come with forced displacement, such as missing documents, non-transferrable national gualifications, or a rejectionist sentiment held by host societies. The transformative potential of technology, including artificial intelligence (AI), blockchain, and data analytics systems, can be harnessed to dismantle these barriers for the good of the worker and the economy. These barriers are further exacerbated by COVID-19 virus suppression measures. as differences in immigration restrictions, social distancing and vaccination requirements persist at the local, national and international level. In the U.S. context, partisanship determines behavior and attitudes towards COVID-19,² while sentiments of feeling disadvantaged in the southern and eastern European states hampers EU efforts to suppress the virus.3 And on a global level, the director of the World Health Organization notes how the politicization of COVID-19 by leaders and policymakers exacerbates the negative consequences of the pandemic.⁴ While these issues relate to health concerns, the politicization risks have spread into public policymaking more widely. Technology interventions have the potential to assuage such sentiments of distrust and inequality felt by hidden workers in public policy by easing the formal recognition of qualifications and providing vital financial services, all within a protected legal framework.

HIDDEN WORKERS COMPRISE A LARGE WORKFORCE

Informal workers who are not captured in official statistics account for 20% of the EU's economy and 15% of the U.S. economy (rising to a third of the world economy).⁵ More widely, 60% of the population and 80% of business enterprises

engage in informal activities on a global scale.⁶ In addition, gig workers amount to 55 million people in the U.S. alone,7 all of whom risk job insecurity, legal uncertainty and exploitation. Hidden workers are mostly found in the construction, agriculture and hospitality sectors where harsh conditions and their marginalized status make them more vulnerable to injury, discrimination and pay discrepancies.8 Women are 8.5% more likely to work outside of formal sectors,9 while minorities and voung people make up the largest share of hidden workers. owing to a need for flexibility, their undocumented status and relative inexperience. As a consequence, policies should be pursued that make use of technological advances to ensure that the financial needs, official documents and legal protections are recognized and in place for hidden workers. At the same time, policies should ensure that these segments of society are not further disadvantaged. This will allow employers, and the wider economy, to integrate hidden workers into the workplace, which will result in increased productivity.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

There are several ways technology could be useful in aiding hidden workers. The development of digital identification platforms can support the establishment of a digital public service database for all workers. In turn, this can ensure the immigration status of users is protected on a secure platform. These goals can be pursued using blockchain-based systems to certify authenticity, similar to the national system tested in Malta to verify education certificates, which ensures users like refugees - are able to present their validated qualifications in a secure manner when fleeing conflict and destruction.¹⁰ Elsewhere, a digital system for health records was set up during the pandemic in Singapore with a focus on ensuring that an individual's COVID-19 status is securely recorded.11 Analogously, Oman uses a digital system to protect against identify fraud.¹² and the European Digital Identity platform was set up to provide online and offline public and private services across the EU.13 While these and other technological advancements have the potential to benefit both hidden workers and wider economic output, four technologies present the lowest hanging fruit to enable rapid change:

INTEGRATE FINANCIAL INCLUSION SYSTEMS TO ENABLE HIDDEN WORKERS TO ACCESS BANKING SERVICES

Blockchain-based digital wallets and mobile banking have the potential to "bank" the "unbanked". In the broader context, mobile banking through existing systems is estimated to be worth \$1.82 billion by 2026,¹⁴ with a survey showing 97% of

millennials, 91% of Gen X, and 79% of the preceding Baby Boomer generation using this service.¹⁵ Furthermore, the decentralized nature of a blockchain-based system would appeal to those who are weary or critical of public policymakers and the estimated 1.7 billion people in the world who remain under- or unbanked.¹⁶ A key to this recommendation is ensuring the U.S. and EU technology regulation is aligned to ensure efficiency. This, along with the integration of blockchain-based systems can help minimize the politicization of criticisms and concerns.

IMPROVE ACCESS TO TECHNOLOGY-POWERED EDUCATION AND TRAINING

Al programs can be used to identify and tailor training to upskill and reskill workers to maximize their employment potential.17 These can complement education providers to ensure "soft skills" are not lost. This also has wider applicability for both hidden workers and non-hidden workers to ensure skills adapt to industry needs. In addition, this will ensure education provision matches job vacancies, something that is proven to be a proven powerful minimizer of informality.¹⁸

DATA ANALYTICS SKILL MATCHING

By combining big data analysis with AI software, policy makers can enable efficient and skill-specific job matching to integrate hidden workers into the conventional economy.19 This movement is already underway, with the shift in emphasis from jobs to skills repeatedly highlighted,20 and so deploying this technology to improve the jobs to skills matchmaking will help achieve this broader policy shift. To do so, policymakers can make use of AI systems to identify industry and job needs as opposed to reacting to them through regulation, concerns or institutional resistance.²¹ This can be accomplished by bringing together national teams made up of industry and government representatives dedicated to the design, implementation and monitoring of these policy proposals to harness and build expertise, ensure accountability and adjust to industry needs. Such a task force will enable the most informed and attuned policy formulation processes.

IMPLEMENT THE USE OF SMART CONTRACTS TO PROTECT HIDDEN WORKERS

Once workers are employed, the blockchain-based smart contract infrastructure has the benefit of being secure, transparent, and traceable, thus minimizing political and logistical barriers. Furthermore, this system has the ability to improve assurance and reduce fraud risks when deployed in cases where the broader governance infrastructure is designed in a complementary manner.22 In other words, the legal and infrastructural aspects that are necessary for the functioning of this technology need to be designed in a way that ensures interoperability between the technological system and the law. In addition, smart contracts can be designed to adapt to the changing marketplace - an important and integral aspect when considering the future of work. These systems can help avoid inadvertently incentivizing bad actors through loopholes that circumvent the intent of these systems, unequal access levels that favor those less fortunate, or laddered rewards that benefit elites. To do so, these technological systems should be designed after a thorough stakeholder consultation and testing program, along with a plan to adapt to the evolving operating environment. The use of such technological systems should come with legal protections for historically (and potentially new) disadvantaged users from the very outset. In turn, this will help close existing abusive labor market practices that have reinforced glass ceilings and maintained inequality.

More generally, these recommendations can be accentuated by increasing the policy cycle. In other words, hasten the calls for evidence, testing, and implementation stages that predicate policy understanding and formulation - something that is lagging in the U.S. and EU compared to other parts of the world. Indeed, this lag can be observed through China's notable leading agenda and norm-setting approach to technology. Here, Beijing is forging ahead through its very own blockchain-based service network and the digital yuan with its Digital Currency Electronic Payment or DCEP platform.²³ Importantly, these technological interventions can be used for hidden workers to participate in the formal economy in a manner that requires minimal to no technological literacy. This ensures that disadvantages and inequalities that are baked into the current system are not exacerbated further. Together, these technological tools can integrate and empower hidden workers to the benefit of broader society.

> Amir Magdy Kamel is a Visiting Scholar and Instructor at Stanford University and Associate Professor at King's College London. His research and expertise focus on two areas: 1. transformative technologies and how they impact states and policymaking, and 2. political and economic issues across the Middle East, including EU and US foreign policy towards the region. His latest book is Floundering Stability: US Foreign Policy in Egypt. Amir also has over a decade of experience providing advice, analysis, and consultations to various government agencies, economic consultancies, and NGOs.





UNLOCKING THIRD-COUNTRY NATIONALS' FULL POTENTIAL TO FEED IN THE EU FUTURE OF WORK

BY CÉLINE CHATEAU

In her 2022 State of the Union address, European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen announced that 2023 would be the European Year of Skills. She listed several measures needed to counter shortfalls in the workforce and stressed the need to attract workers with the right skills to help companies and strengthen Europe's growth. As a first important step, she recognized the "need to speed up and facilitate the recognition of qualifications also of third-country nationals", 1,2 to make Europe more attractive for skilled workers. Indeed, as its economy faces new environmental and technological challenges, and as its population ages,3 the EU should attract more third-country nationals⁴ who can help fill skills shortages and respond to the "new world of work".5

Although incomplete and somewhat patchy, EU common immigration policy,6 which has developed since the early 2000s based on competences shared with the member states, still achieved harmonized conditions, procedures and rights for third-country nationals. The policy, in particular, simplified some administrative procedures, increased legal certainty and predictability, and improved the recognition of rights across the EU for "equal treatment" of third-country workers.⁷ However, so far, no harmonized binding rules have been set in place to recognize qualifications and skills of immigrant workers.

A distinction should be made here between professional and academic qualifications, as well as skills, whether formal or informal, which are often addressed jointly. The recognition of academic gualifications, which operates around the acquired learning outcomes, is now established within the EU.⁸ The

%



2014 and 2012: break in series Source: Eurostat (online data code: lfsa_eoqgan)

Over-qualification rate for persons aged 20-64 years, analysed by citinzenship, EU, 2013 - 2022

European Council recently reaffirmed its commitment to "further steps to make automatic mutual recognition in education and training a reality".9 The practical transparency tools developed in this framework,10 as well as tools for skills assessments, are not directed to qualifications acquired outside the EU but could be extended to those, and fully include third-country nationals, like the EU Skills Profile Tool for Third Country Nationals¹¹ or what was recently done for Ukrainians fleeing war (see below.) On the contrary, third-country nationals are generally excluded from the scope of the 2005 Directive that established a system for recognition of professional qualifications.¹² The logic here is to look into the professional status in the country of origin and the rights this status opened there. Member states developed their own systems,¹³ generally involving a multiplicity of actors, making the steps difficult to understand and to use by thirdcountry nationals and employers.

Within the current sharing of competences between the EU and member states, the EU could provide common standards, thus facilitating mobility of third-country nationals and easing their integration.¹⁴ Indeed, in the absence of a harmonized and clear system of recognition of skills and gualifications of third-country nationals in the EU, hence of mutual recognition among member states, non-EU citizens are generally not entitled to "free movement"¹⁵ within the bloc. This limits their employability on EU territory. Procedures for recognition can be lengthy and cumbersome, leading employers to hesitate making employment offers to third-country nationals and instead preferring to hire EU citizens.

Citizens of another EU Member State

Third-country workers are more often overqualified for their employment than their EU counterparts are. Eurostat, the official EU data collector and analyzer, defines overqualified employed people as "persons with a tertiary level of educational attainment working in low- or medium-skilled occupations". This is commonly referred to as a "vertical" skills mismatch. Eurostat indicators of integration show that tertiary-educated persons who are foreign-born or foreign citizens appear to have a less positive employment situation, and their formal qualifications are more likely to be not—or not fully—used in the labor market. In 2022 in EU member states, the average over-qualification rate of non-EU-born immigrants aged 20 to 64 was around 40%,¹⁶ while the corresponding figures for natives and EU-born workers were, respectively, just above 20% and 30%.

Underemployment and over-qualification might result from several factors.¹⁷ There is insufficient data to fully assess the impact of the lack of recognition of foreign qualifications. However, statistical evidence of the positive impact of recognition of foreign qualifications for migrant employability has been collected.¹⁸ Difficulties that immigrants face having their qualifications and skills recognized are widely identified¹⁹ and negatively affect their access to the labor market.²⁰ Moreover, there is a wide gap between the legal provisions in place and their implementation in most member states.²¹

The matter goes beyond economic considerations around skills mismatch or individual "brain-waste".²² Eventually, better integration and consideration of migrants is a question of survival for the EU and its "way of life". Increasingly polarized societies and political debates put social cohesion at risk. In many countries, immigration is a contentious topic although it contributes to the wealth of countries of destination. Studies show that migrants contribute more to their host societies' economies via spending and taxes than they benefit²³ and, although more difficult to measure, to the society and culture at large.²⁴ The contribution of immigrants was particularly evident during the COVID-19 period, as migrant workers are more represented in low- and medium-skilled-jobs that were "front-liners" during the pandemic.²⁵ Migration in itself is a source of dynamism, with migrants being overrepresented in innovation and patents, arts and sciences awards, startups and successful companies.²⁶ It is, therefore, in the interest of the host society and of the migrants themselves to help unleash migrants' full potential.27

Recently, EU efforts and recommendations were particularly directed at easing recognition of skills and qualifications of Ukrainians,²⁸ with specific tools²⁹ and a set of recommendations issued by the European Commission shortly after the Russian invasion.³⁰ While recognition of qualifications and skills of all other third-country nationals moving to the EU, in particular those who are not entitled to international protection, mainly remains left to the discretion of national systems (or the absence

thereof), lessons can be learned from this "Ukrainians-only" policy development.³¹ The European Commission published its first feedback, which shows that in spite of significant variations of implementation, member states "have made significant strides in facilitating the integration of Ukrainian professionals", especially in the fields of health and teaching.³² EU tools used to facilitate integration were also evaluated positively.

The main lesson of the experience with Ukrainians may be that recognition mechanisms can be swiftly set in place to ease integration in the labor market when the political will to do so exists. That has left stakeholders, including businesses, raising the question: Why not set up a system to extend similar measures to other third-country nationals?³³

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

FOR EU MEMBER STATES:

Qualifications acquired in non-EU countries need to be recognized faster and more easily, for all categories of migrants including undocumented workers:

- Procedures for recognizing qualifications should be quick, fair, transparent and affordable.
- Assessment of migrants' skills should also be more effective and faster, upskilling and reskilling training should be continuously supported, including through validation procedures for non-formal and informal learning.³⁴
- Fragmentation of the responsibility for assessing and recognizing qualifications and competences is to be avoided. "One-stop shops" or single "contact points" concentrating all services involved are recommended. Coordination among all authorities involved is necessary.
- Early recognition of foreign qualifications is key, whether through pre-departure assessments or programs for migrants upon arrival in the EU.³⁵

FOR EU MEMBER STATES AND EU INSTITUTIONS:

Easier conditions such as those offered to Ukrainians, the sole beneficiaries of the Temporary Protection Directive,³⁶ for the recognition of their qualifications and for accessing the labor market, should be extended to all third-country nationals legally residing in the EU, for the benefit of all and to ensure equal treatment before the law.

FOR EU INSTITUTIONS:

To date,³⁷ the European Commission has not fully responded to the European Parliament call for "the creation of a framework for validation and recognition of the skills and qualifications of third-country nationals, including vocational training, based on objective and uniform criteria, to facilitate their early integration into the labour market."³⁸ The Commission just

published recommendations on recognizing third-country gualifications in a "Skills and Talent Mobility" package³⁹ that also includes a legislative proposal for an EU "Talent Pool". The latter could be a way to facilitate use of migrants' skills and gualifications by better matching non-EU workers and EU employers.⁴⁰ As for the former, the recommendations take inspiration from a 2005 directive⁴¹ that sets out the system of recognition of professional gualifications in the EU and draws on experience with the implementation of the April 2022 Commission recommendation on facilitating the recognition of qualifications for people fleeing Russia's war of aggression against Ukraine. However, the legal form of the instrument, i.e., non-binding Commission recommendations, leaves the matter to the discretion of member states. Moreover, the Commission's timing for publication left too little time for any new legislative initiative to be adopted before the end of the current EU parliamentary mandate. Recommendations could still be useful if intended as a first step towards binding proposals in the next legislature, which will be elected in June 2024.

AMONG THE POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS:

- A common system for the recognition of skills of third-coun try nationals in the EU should be adopted with common standards and procedures. A legally sound path to this would be extending the scope of Directive 2005/36ECto include third-country nationals and creating a unified and harmonized system for the recognition of third-country qualifications.⁴²
- The EU legal migration framework should be revised to enhance rights to intra-EU mobility for third-country nationals and to achieve full equal treatment for third-country nationals residing and working in the EU.

Céline Chateau has an academic background in political science (Diploma & prep PhD at 'Sciences Po' Paris, France, and Msc at London School of Economics, UK) and law (BA, University of Nancy, France). She is currently working at the Secretariat of the Committee on Civil Liberties, Justice and Home Affairs (LIBE) of the European Parliament. Her portfolio include legal migration and asylum, as well as Rule of Law and Fundamental Rights. She gained a good insight of EU inter-institutional relations, having been seconded by the European Parliament to the French Permanent Representation to the EU during the French Presidency of the Council of the EU (2022). She has a broad experience of Government at all levels (local, national and international). Prior to serving the EU institutions, she worked as Director of Administration at the Hague Conference on Private International Law (HCCH), an intergovernmental organisation giving birth to international conventions and monitoring their implementation. She also acquired experience in Local Government, in France and at international level, having participated in the setting-up of the umbrella organisation United Cities and Local Government (UCLG) and spent her first EU years at the Committee of the Regions (CoR).

- A common system for recognizing qualifications should not be seen in isolation but as part of labor migration instruments, such as the Single Permit Directive, which is being recast to impose simplified and faster procedures for work permits.⁴³
- Welcoming more third-country students can also be a way for migrants to obtain the skills and qualifications needed in EU labor markets.
- Skills mobility partnerships with third countries are another means⁴⁴ by which EU countries may finance the training of potential migrants in their country of origin and provide them with entry upon certification. So far, however, experiments in the field of labor migration partnerships are limited in number and reproducibility.⁴⁵

FOR ALL LEVELS OF POLICYMAKING (EU, NATIONAL, REGIONAL, LOCAL): Better use of foreigners' competences by facilitating their recognition would help establish a more positive narrative and depoliticize the conversation about migration. Such a narrative is sorely needed given the facts and figures about migrants' contributions to societies as a whole and economies in particular. It could also enhance efforts to adapt work to an increasingly digital and green environment.

The opinions expressed in this document are the sole responsibility of the author and do not represent an official position of the European Parliament.





PUTTING IMMIGRANT-ORIGIN WORKERS AT THE CENTER OF THE FUTURE OF WORK DISCUSSION IN THE UNITED STATES

BY JEANNE BATALOVA

GROWING PROMINENCE OF IMMIGRANT-ORIGIN ADULTS IN THE **U.S. LABOR MARKET**

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, two themes dominated the discussions about the future of work in the United States. One focused on the impact of an aging population, declining birthrates and falling labor force participation of white men on the slow growth of the workforce. The other concerned the impact of technological advancements such as automation, robotics and digitization.¹ The pandemic accelerated the underlying demographic dynamics (e.g., by prompting early retirement) and technological developments (e.g., by expanding remote work and adoption of generative artificial intelligence (AI) in the workplace). These changes helped to usher in an era of significant workplace transitions across sectors and across skill levels. McKinsey estimated that up to 25% more workers than initially thought in advanced economies may need to switch occupations by 2030.²

Both the pre- and post-pandemic conversations about the future of work have largely overlooked another important force shaping the U.S. labor markets: immigration. In 2022, close to 88 million immigrants and their U.S.-born children (referred to here as the immigrant-origin population) resided in the country, accounting for 27% of all U.S. residents.³ This population already drives growth in college enrollment and the workforce across the nation. Students from immigrant families accounted for almost 80% of the increase in U.S. college enrollment between 2000 and 2022.4 They also made up 27% of the U.S. workforce in 2022. In large immigrant destination states, such as California, New Jersey and New York, that share is in the range of 40% to 50%.5 According to U.S. projections, the immigrant-origin population will be the sole source of net growth in the U.S. working-age population over the next decade.6

Because nearly half of immigrant-origin persons have been born, raised and educated in the U.S. their outcomes are viewed as an additional "benchmark" for successful immigrant integration policy.7 Additionally, because almost four in five of these individuals are racial and ethnic minorities (i.e., Latinos, Asian American and Pacific Islanders, or African American) their educational and economic success represents not only successful immigrant integration but also progress towards racial equity.8

How to tap this demographically large, diverse and growing group to make migration as beneficial as possible for both the U.S. economy and immigrant families? The U.S. needs to

help them develop or improve the workplace and language skills necessary for success in the changing labor market and remove barriers to their full economic participation. Bringing immigrant-origin adults into the conversation about the future of work is important for understanding how to boost their economic contributions going forward.

VIEWING THE IMMIGRANT-ORIGIN POPULATION AS A U.S. TALENT POOL: POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

The post-pandemic labor market is changing rapidly. This is driven by demographic dynamics; disruptive technology like ChatGPT; new and significant investments into a green economy, semiconductor industry and infrastructure development; and new global challenges such as the rise in cybersecurity threats. The mix of available jobs, and skills needed to perform them, is also changing.9 This is making it more urgent to equip workers with skills, credentials and work experience to prepare for the changes ahead. These competencies must go beyond high school education, given that the most recent U.S. occupational projections show that 72% of U.S. jobs will require postsecondary education or training.10

The demographically important immigrant-origin population has a diverse set of skills that can be tapped. While many immigrant-origin workers are well positioned to navigate the changing labor market, others may fall behind. Research shows that workers with higher levels of education were in a better position to navigate the pandemic-related recession. For instance, they were able to switch to teleworking with little interruption or could move across industries doing essentially the same type of work.¹¹ However, nearly half of immigrantorigin adults lack a quality postsecondary credential beyond a high school education, with shares higher among workers who are racial and ethnic minorities, women, and employed in low-skilled jobs. Policymakers, practitioners in both higher education and workforce development, and employers should consider the unique barriers and opportunities of several target groups:12

• IMMIGRANT WORKERS WITH LIMITED ENGLISH PROFICIENCY More than 28.7 million immigrants were engaged in the civilian labor force across different sectors and different skill levels in 2021. Of them, 43% had limited proficiency in English.13 Research shows the importance of English proficiency and literacy in shaping immigrants' economic outcomes such as wages and occupational status.14 Instruction to improve English proficiency in the workplace context (i.e., by combining technical and academic instruction with English learning) have been shown to be particularly beneficial to immigrant workers, not only from the point of view of getting a job, but also enabling workers to move up the career ladder.¹⁵

• UNDEREMPLOYED COLLEGE-EDUCATED IMMIGRANTS More than 2 million, or one in five, immigrant college graduates are either unemployed or work in jobs requiring no more than a high school education due to limited English proficiency, lack of professional networks, poor recognition of international credentials and other barriers.¹⁶ Immigrant professionals who experience difficulties restarting their careers once they arrive in the U.S. would benefit from career counseling and access to additional training to close educational and language gaps.¹⁷ At the same time, rethinking licensing laws could be a critical step in recognizing internationally earned credentials and skills-an issue that already has been addressed by numerous promising models developed at the state level across the U.S.¹⁸ The time is right to focus on this population given that 47% of immigrants who entered the U.S. between 2017 and 2021 had a bachelor's degree or more (compared to 35% of U.S.-born adults).¹⁹ The U.S. is not the only country facing "brain waste" or skill underutilization of its newcomers. In fact, better and faster recognition of qualifications of third-country nationals in the EU has been a key priority identified by the European Commission in its "European Year of Skills" agenda.²⁰

• IMMIGRANT-ORIGIN STUDENTS IN SECONDARY AND POSTSECONDARY

EDUCATION As of 2022, 6.1 million immigrant-origin students were enrolled in colleges and universities. Addressing universal barriers to college completion such as financial instability, competing family and work pressures, and mental health as well as immigrant specific barriers, such as legal status for immigrant students, would help to ensure that both private and public investment being made in their education bear results. An additional 6.1 million immigrant-origin youth (aged 14-18) were in high school as of 2022. While many will be graduating from high school in the coming years, their postsecondary enrollment and graduation prospects may be at risk because of pandemic related learning gaps as well as other barriers such as the rising cost of college education; lack of information about market-valuable credentials; and immigration-related barriers such as lack of legal status or having a family member facing deportation from the U.S.²¹

• IMMIGRANT-ORIGIN ADULTS WITHOUT A POSTSECONDARY CREDENTIAL More than 29 million immigrant-origin adults (aged 16-64) had no postsecondary credential, representing roughly 31% of all U.S. adults without such a credential in 2022.²² Some of these adults would need to obtain a high school education first. These adults face multiple barriers to credential attainment, including lack of basic skills such as literacy, numeracy and digital skills; limited English proficiency; and financial pressures.²³ Similar to other groups discussed above, not having a stable legal status is a major obstacle for many immigrant adults without a postsecondary credential. Their ability to pursue postsecondary credentials will depend on decisions by federal and state governments regarding immigrants' rights to remain in the country and the unique barriers they face to postsecondary education and job skills training.

While investing in the success of these target groups should be a no-brainer, making such investments is not straightforward in the current political environment in the U.S., which is characterized by a long-standing impasse in Congress over border, asylum and other immigration policies. In addition, there is growing anti-immigrant rhetoric in the national debate and some states, and increasingly difficult conversations about the state and local governments' high costs of hosting new arrivals.²⁴ Policymakers who wish to advance smart immigrant integration policies that support long-term economic growth and prosperity of all community members could turn to the lessons learned from the U.S.'s long history of often welcoming immigrants.

Both U.S. research²⁵ and comparative international work²⁶ find that immigrants and their U.S.-born children, motivated by the promise of the "American Dream", have made major strides in linguistic, economic, educational, social and political integration. In the process, they have also made significant social and economic contributions to the U.S. Immigrants and their children are among prominent figures in various fields, including tech pioneers such as Sergey Brin of Google, business leaders such as Hamdi Ulukaya of yogurt company Chobani, Hollywood icons such as "Casablanca" director Michael Curtiz and influential political leaders such as Madeleine Albright. History has repeatedly shown that the U.S. has greatly benefited from investing in its "Immigrant Dream".²⁷

Building on these historical lessons, ensuring access to the needed credentials and promoting the idea of continuing learning among immigrant-origin workers and students should be pillars of both labor and immigrant integration policy. Such a commitment holds the promise of bettering lives of the 88 million immigrant-origin individuals in the U.S., but also of reducing projected labor and skills gaps in sectors such as healthcare, education, advanced manufacturing and computer design services. More broadly, given uncertainty about the impact of technology on the workplace, immigrant-origin and other workers need to have genuine opportunities to continue learning new skills so that they are able to adapt nimbly to the changing workplace environment and offer competencies that match employers' evolving needs.

The opinions expressed in this article are the author's own and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Migration Policy Institute. **Jeanne Batalova** is a Senior Policy Analyst and Demographer at the Migration Policy Institute. She is also Manager of the Migration Data Hub, a one-stop, online resource with the latest facts, stats, and maps covering U.S. and global data on immigration and immigrant integration. Her areas of expertise include the impacts of immigrants on society and labor markets; social and economic mobility; and the policies and practices regulating the immigration and integration of highly skilled workers and international students.

Dr. Batalova earned her PhD in sociology, with a specialization in demography, from the University of California-Irvine; an MBA from Roosevelt University; and bachelor of the arts in economics from the Academy of Economic Studies, Chisinau, Moldova.





ADDRESSING THE GLOBAL DIGITAL SKILLS GAP-U.S. AND EU MEMBER STATE PERSPECTIVES

BY LEIGHTON JOHNSON

Global labor markets face massive skill gaps and labor shortages that continue to grow with the onset of technological change and digital adoption. Given existing disconnects among skills development, workforce programs and postsecondary credentialing initiatives, the skills gaps will continue to widen. In their 2019 report "Automation and Artificial Intelligence: How machines are affecting people and places", Brookings Institution researchers reported that automation and artificial intelligence (AI) will affect 61% of U.S. employment, with 88 million jobs facing medium to high exposure to automation the near future.1 The European Parliament, for its part, has commissioned numerous studies in recent years to identify specific measures that may address the future of work in Europe. One study called for the "urgent need for digital upskilling of workers in older age groups" to help address basic skill shortages within the labor market.² To address these gaps, economies, such as the U.S.'s and the EU's must aggressively adopt innovative practices and policies to better align education, training and postsecondary credentialing with impending economic and technological shifts. This essay focuses on recommendations for the U.S. to adopt such digital infrastructure policies and relevant government regulation, and for EU member states to mirror U.S. industry and employer engagement policies and practices that focus on technology and digital skills. Together, the transatlantic community should exchange ideas for innovative practices and policies to strengthen workforces through reskilling and improved credentialing.

COMMON GLOBAL CHALLENGES

Over the past decade, numerous U.S. public-private organizations have touted European vocational and education training models as the "gold standard" for workforce development and advocated for similar model designs at home. One such policy perspective highlighted by a globally recognized education research institute, the National Center on Education and the Economy found that 30% to 70% of students in upper secondary school in Austria, Denmark, Germany, Norway and Switzerland participate in dual vocational education and training (VET) that combines inschool and workplace learning.3 A common misperception in the U.S., however, is that most European countries operate VET optimally. In practice, however, many EU member states do not benefit from the VET models found in, for example, Germany and non-EU Switzerland. The models being facilitated in non-Swiss nation states rely on existing educational systems that do not transition well into VET secondary training models and would require massive system realignments to do such.

Given these realities, it would be a fair viewpoint of many EU nations may be that the VET infrastructure of countries such as Switzerland and Germany are too far advanced in VET integration within the primary and secondary education system for other countries to be able to mirror and adopt their similarly successful systems. In many cases, European Union member states have developed and embraced an EUwide campaign to reskill their workforce and align training towards digital technologies, branded as the European Year of Skills (2023).4 Given this instance, the EU should look towards workforce training innovations across countries with comparable economies and similarly nascent VET systems in order to identify potential policy levers to adopt that may be viewed as more easily attainable.5

OPPORTUNITIES - INDUSTRY ENGAGEMENT AND DIGITAL INFRASTRUCTURE POLICY

Key global opportunities have emerged from best practices for workforce training in the U.S. and in other countries. In the U.S., industry engagement within policy development and funding programs have supported the launch and scale of high-impact workforce training initiatives. There are longstanding programs such as regional workforce boards established by federal legislation that manage and facilitate industry involvement within their governance boards and periodic strategic planning. State and federal initiatives support the development of industry sector partnerships and industry-education cooperatives to boost re-skilling programs at state and regional levels. The U.S. by and large has delivered policies and programs that embed industry collaborations at high levels. Within EU member states, shared policy goals in Parliament have largely championed digital infrastructure policies to define, regulate and spur government innovation. Such programs include setting up a system for identification cards and establishing standards for recognition of postsecondary credentials.

GLOBAL TRENDS – IMPACTS OF TECHNOLOGY CHANGE ON LABOR MARKETS

EU member states such as Denmark, France, Spain and the Netherlands have also been the venues for industrial firmlevel studies on the effects of robotic automation. These studies have highlighted the tendency for technology adoption to increase productivity and expand employment, which have enabled robotics-adopting firms to gain a competitive market advantage over non-adopting firms.⁶ Economists, policymakers, industry leaders and other key public- and private-sector actors may have varying views of the magnitude

and true effects on occupations of technology change and digital adoption, it is certain that all actors can agree that the future world of work will be marked by constant change and continuing advances in technology in the workplace.

INDUSTRIAL TECHNOLOGY ADOPTION LEADS TO REQUISITE DIGITAL AND TECHNOLOGY SKILLS MIX

With the rapid expansion of industrial automation, workers' tasks and functions change just as quickly as the technology deployed. The Brookings Institution recently provided updated research on the impact on worker roles by analyzing the rapid "digitalization" of work that has occurred over the last decade. Brookings defines digitalization as "the infusion of digital skills (though not necessarily higher-end software coding) into the texture of almost every job in the economy". Through analysis of unique occupational survey data available from the U.S. Department of Labor occupational information database, O*NET, the analysis showed that job requirements for relatively similar roles requiring a robust knowledge of computers and electronics rose from 9% of all U.S. occupations in 2002 to 26% in 2020.⁷ In short, one in four jobs now require high levels of digitalization.^{8,9}

PROMISING SOLUTION – DYNAMIC CREDENTIALING MODELS

In the past decade, a movement towards postsecondary credential transparency has taken place on a global scale, especially within European Union member states and the U.S. Credential Engine defines credential transparency as ensuring that "essential information about credentials-including their associated skills and competencies-are public, easily accessible, and actionable".10 A global movement towards this transparency has taken place in the past decade, especially in the EU and the U.S. In France and Germany, a consortium is piloting a large-scale European Digital Identity Wallet that allows postsecondary credentials to be stored in an individual's digital profile. The pilot is expected to launch in 2025 and will test the technical specifications required to scale digital wallets across the EU.¹¹ Several EU member states, such as Denmark, Germany, Greece, Lithuania and Spain, are piloting the EU Digital Identity Wallet's education certification programs, which provides "proof of possession for education credentials, such as diplomas, degrees, and certificates, making it easier to apply for jobs or further education".12 The complete consortium related to digital credentials is titled "Digital Credentials for Europe" which involves 80 relevant institutions from 22 countries.13 In 2021, Spain launched CertiDigital, an inter-university project "aimed at creating a digital credential service for the Spanish University System" that includes pilot programs at more than 20 Spanish universities. One is related to "micro-credentials" and continuing education digital certificates of completion.¹⁴ Through the momentum in countries such as France and Spain. other EU member states are positioned to test and adopt bloc-wide digital credential systems once sufficient technical specifications are determined. The U.S. also has public-private

entities that have championed credential transparency and digital portability, such as the nonprofit Credential Engine. U.S. state and federal governments can draw inspiration from EU Digital Wallet policy initiatives and learn from the EU directives that lead to implementation.

PROMISING SOLUTION – INDUSTRY AND GOVERNMENT PARTNERSHIPS

U.S. federal policies such as the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) require states and local workforce boards to engage in and/or develop industry partnerships. WIOA also authorizes the creation of American Job Centers, coordinated by the U.S. Department of Labor's Employment and Training Administration.¹⁵ Through state and local workforce boards, industry partnerships are established and maintained in coordination with public governmental systems, nonprofit organizations, industry associations and other publicprivate entities. Examples of strong sectoral partnerships are often highlighted by leading national think tanks, such as the Aspen Institute, which has examined partnerships in Kentucky (KY FAME), the Wisconsin Regional Training Partnerships (WRTP) and several others.¹⁶ In 2012, Toyota Motor Manufacturing, Inc. (TMMI) - a Toyota Manufacturing facility in Princeton. IN that manufacturers Toyota vehicles such as the Grand Highlander, Sienna Hybrid and even the Lexus TX - outlined needs for employees with specific skills at the firm that employs approximately 7,500 workers, charged with vehicle production and assembly, as of May 2023, and for Indiana's broader manufacturing workforce. The company developed an Advanced Manufacturing Technician (AMT) training program, which sources talent directly from K-12 schools and places students in a two-year USDOL Registered Apprenticeship programs where the students gain skills in electrical, mechanical, fluid power, fabrication, programmable logic control, and robotics competencies. Serving as an EU example of promising Industry-Government partnerships, the European Battery Alliance launched efforts to expand skills training in Critical Raw Materials Academies to equip the manufacturing workforce with the skills to produce key materials for the Electrical Vehicle industry.17

TRANSATLANTIC INNOVATION EXCHANGES

EU and U.S. labor markets are experiencing similar shifts that require new methods for reskilling their workforces. Publicand private-sector leaders on both sides of the Atlantic would benefit from best-practice exchanges and the sharing of lessons learned from policy initiatives. EU member states are collectively taking innovative strides towards addressing digital infrastructure through policy directives and pilot programs such as the expansion of the European Digital Identity Wallet, while the U.S. continues to showcase itself as a global leader in forging industry-government partnerships to address workforce challenges. Ultimately, a mechanism for transatlantic peer exchanges would fuel innovation and ideas generation to benefit the world economy. Global networking entities such as the World Economic Forum could serve as forums to convene and catalyze such exchanges.

Leighton Johnson currently serves as the Assistant Vice President for Employer Connections at Ivy Tech Community College, supporting learners and industry within the State of Indiana. Ivy Tech represents the largest, singly-accredited statewide community college system in the United States with over 177k students served. Specifically, Leighton leads workforce training initiatives through a network of 60+ Employer Consultants, Program Managers & administrative staff across Ivy Tech's 19 Ivy+ Career Link regional campus teams (workforce partnership offices). He also oversees policies, practices and the implementation of non-credit Skills Training and custom, contract employer training delivery.

With a background in both state-, and regional-level innovation and economic development, Leighton previously supported digital transformation and technology adoption within Indiana's Manufacturing Readiness Grants Program, in which he directly facilitated 215 industry grants, providing \$24.6M in matching grant funds, that unlocked \$234.4M in total tech-enabled capital equipment investments across the state. As the former Senior Director of a North-Central Indiana regional economic development initiative, he also led the development of key workforce programs such as a regional U.S. Dept. of Labor Registered Apprenticeship program model that developed Robotics Technicians, Industrial Maintenance Mechanics, Programming Technicians and more to prepare regional Advanced Manufacturing firms for impending technology adoption, among several other initiatives created in collaboration with regional workforce, economic development and other higher education partners.





DUAL VOCATIONAL TRAINING: A KEY EDUCATIONAL MODEL TO SOLVE THE UNEMPLOYMENT PARADOX IN SPAIN

By Dr. Vicent Climent-Ferrando

"Instead of millions of people looking for jobs, millions of jobs are looking for people in Europe." This statement by European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen in her 2023 State of the Union address exemplifies the employment bonanza Europe is experiencing today. Paradoxically, a few months before, the president herself labelled as unacceptable Europe's youth unemployment rate: 14%. "This cannot be", she stated at the 15th Congress of the European Trade Union Confederation in May 2023.

These two statements represent a clear illustration of Europe's current labor market situation: labor shortages in specific industries or regions coexisting with high levels of unemployment, particularly among certain segments of the population such as the young. This binomial has often been referred to as the unemployment paradox.

Some figures will help illustrate this paradox: 76% of smalland medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) in Europe claim they are facing labor shortages and two-thirds of European companies cannot find IT specialists they need. The European battery industry will need 800,000 additional skilled workers just in the next two years. The solar industry will require 1 million additional jobs for skilled workers by 2030, twice as many as today. And yet, 14% of the European youth, almost three million under the age of 25, cannot find a job. Certainly, this is a complex and puzzling situation.

One of the EU countries that best exemplifies this paradox is Spain, a country that is breaking job market records while topping the EU's youth unemployment rate of 27.9%, almost twice as high as the EU average of 14%, as shown in table 1 below.

Figure 1: Youth Unemployment Rate in the EU-27 (%) Source: Eurostat (May 2023)



There are several factors that account for this excessively high unemployment rate in Spain, namely:

1.The economic downturn initiated in 2008 hit Spain particularly hard. It became one of the countries experiencing one of the most severe recessions in Europe, leading to a contraction in economic activity and hitting all segments of the population, especially the young. The youth unemployment rate skyrocketed to almost 57% in 2013.

2. The structure of the Spanish labor market has been characterized by temporary work and low wages. This has led to increased job instability, precarity, lack of career advancement and brain drain. This situation has particularly hit, once again, the young.

3. Spain's education system has often faced criticism for not aligning effectively with the needs of the labor market, creating a mismatch in skills and exacerbating unemployment among the young.

The Spanish education model presents certain features that can help explain the mismatch between education and the labor market. On the one hand, there is a high level of overqualification, employed people with higher education for the occupation they perform. There is also a high number of workers without accredited professional gualifications and, at the same time, there is a remarkable shortage of people with intermediate qualifications and skills obtainable through vocational training, especially in technological and industrial sectors.

This gualification mismatch is best exemplified in figure 2 below. The upper- and lower-skilled represent the majority of the working population in Spain, more than 75%, whereas the population with technical skills accounts only for 23.2%. At

the same time, forecasts indicate that 65% of the jobs in Spain to be created by 2030 will require intermediate skills whereas only 35% will need higher/ tertiary education, as highlighted by the European Center for the Development of Vocational Training (CEDEFOP). This is a clear mismatch between the markets' needs and the Spanish education system. As shown in the figure below, the Spanish situation differs from that of the EU-27, which has a higher number of people with intermediate technical education

and a lower under-skilled and over-skilled population.

Education level of population



Figure 2: Education level of population (25-65 years). EU-27 and Spain

Source: Ramon Areces Foundation (2022) based on the statistics provided by the Spanish Labor Force Survey

This pattern has certainly led to an anomalous situation in

Spain. Those with higher education cannot find the jobs for which they are suited and have no choice but to take jobs requiring intermediate skills. In turn, intermediateskilled workers see how their jobs are taken by those with higher education and, therefore, have no choice but to take low-skilled jobs. As a result, those with unaccredited gualifications are pushed out of the job market. At the same time, there are thousands of unfilled technical jobs, mainly those requiring intermediate education, due to a lack of qualified personnel. The Spanish Quarterly Labor Cost Survey put a figure to this fact: 145,053 vacant posts in Spain at the end of 2022 in a wide range of sectors, from construction to industry to technology, to name a few. These tensions between the education system and labor market are a clear example of the mismatch between supply and demand in Spain.

EDUCATION REFORMS AND DUAL VOCATIONAL TRAINING: THE WAY FORWARD?

The education reforms developed over the past years in Spain have placed special emphasis on vocational training as a way to modernize and adapt the system to current socioeconomic needs. As repeatedly stated by the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development's education indicators: countries with solid vocational training systems are better equipped to combat youth unemployment. Over the past decade, legislative efforts have been focused on adopting a solid framework aimed at responding to the skills needs of the labor market and reducing youth unemployment. The approval of the Spanish 2022 Organic Law for the Organization and Integration of Vocational Education and Training (VET) culminates a long process of making vocational education and training a lever of change for economic growth in the country. These changes have led to a progressive increase in vocational training provision especially for those sectors with a higher demand for it. There has been an increase in the percentage of students choosing vocational education and training as their education pathway. Some figures help illustrate this point.

The number of VET students has grown exponentially over the past years, by a yearly average of 6.5% and by more than 45% over the past decade, reaching the 1-million mark in 2021-2022. Forecasts indicate that, over the next few years, there will be more VET students than university students in Spain.

VET Student Enrollment Evolution



Figure 3: VET and Student Enrollment in Spain (2015-2022) Source: Spanish Ministry of Education (2022)

While it is true that a 27.9% youth unemployment rate is an unacceptable figure for any well-functioning society, we should not lose sight of the wider picture: it is the lowest rate in more than a decade, as shown in figure 4 below. Because of the economic recession, the Spanish youth unemployment rate has been unbearably high over the past decade, skyrocketing to 56.92% in 2013 but with one positive aspect: it has been continuously declining since then.

Figure 4. Youth unemployment rate in Spain (2013-2023) Source: Spanish Ministry for the Economy (October 2023)



One particular element included in the VET reforms of the past years has been the incorporation of the Dual VET system, that is the education and training model that combines workplace learning with classroom-based instruction. Incorporated into Spanish legislation in 2012 for the first time, it was fully deployed in the 2022 Organic Law for the Organization and Integration of Vocational Education and Training. Dual VET has become a core element that can help to combat the unemployment paradox.

DUAL VET HAS SOME FEATURES THAT MAKE IT PARTICULARLY ATTRACTIVE:

1. It constitutes a quality training itinerary in which students develop technical skills in real professional contexts. It combines qualification with professionalization, providing a solid experience for students.

2. It strengthens the intrinsic motivation and professional selfesteem of students and enhances transversal competencies, including the much-needed soft skills, which are better acquired in a real work environment than in a classroom. All data indicate that this motivation decreases school dropout rates.

3. It creates synergies among the different stakeholders, students, vocational schools and companies, as it strengthens a culture of collaboration among them. Training goes beyond the school as companies acquire a training role in close collaboration with vocational schools.

Dual VET has been prioritized in the current Spanish education reforms on Vocational Training. These reforms, which are crystallized in the Spanish 2022 Organic Law, have been aimed at strengthening collaboration between the education sector and industry, encouraging the participation of companies in training programs and enhancing the employability of students by providing them with practical skills aligned with industry needs.

Aware of the benefits of matching Spanish education with the country's socioeconomic needs, Fundación Bertelsmann has been working since 2014 to promote Dual VET as a quality educational option for the future. Together with the Spanish Confederation of Employers' Association (CEOE), the Spanish Chamber of Commerce and the Princess of Girona Foundation, Fundación Bertelsmann created in 2015 the Alianza para la FP Dual (Alliance

for Dual VET) a collaborative network of stakeholders involved in Dual VET, companies, schools, chambers of commerce, etc., committed to improving the employability of young people through quality dual training.

Since then, Fundación Bertelsmann has provided advice to educational centers and companies wishing to develop their Dual VET projects, promoted the creation of working groups to exchange ideas and best practices, and developed innovative projects and practical tools aimed at making Dual VET an attractive educational option for youngsters.

The work developed by Fundación Bertelsmann and other stakeholders has certainly contributed to positive results. The number of Dual VET students has been steadily increasing each year, going from 20,357 during the 2016-2017 school year to 45,613 during the 2021-2022 school year, more than double in just five years. This is certainly a progressive increase over time. We should look, however, at the broader picture: Dual VET students only account for 4.4% of the total number of VET students in 2023, certainly a low figure if compared to other European countries such as Germany, with 60% of VET students opting for the Dual option and with a youth unemployment rate as low as 6%, as seen in figure 1 above.

Slowly but surely, Spain is on the right track to reducing the youth unemployment rate through Dual VET. The data available leave no room for doubt:1

- 57% of Dual VET students were already employed one year after completing their studies, as opposed to 42% of traditional VET students.
- 76% of Dual VET students had a full-time, stable job one year after completing their studies, as opposed to 63% of traditional VET students.

• In sectors such as electricity, electronics, mechanics or STEM, among many others, salaries of those having completed Dual VET are higher than those of traditional VET students.

The incorporation of Dual VET into the current education reforms in Spain is already proving to be an effective and useful mechanism for combatting the imbalance between supply and demand and to reduce the youth unemployment rate. The social and economic transformations of today are leading to the emergence of new and more technical jobs. The urgent need for technical skills has accelerated over the past years. The rapid advance of technology, automation and artificial intelligence is already leading to a high demand for tech-related skills.

Dual VET can certainly help to solve the unemployment paradox for various reasons: companies are directly involved in the training process, ensuring that the skills taught are aligned with industry needs; it fosters a smooth transition into the workforce as students graduate with real work experience; and, if properly designed, it represents a system adaptable to changes in industry needs. Prioritizing Dual VET requires a joint, consensus-based effort from various stakeholders, governments, schools, companies, etc., due to its farreaching benefits for all. Young generations, with hopes and expectations, see their personal and professional aspirations fulfilled as they obtain real on-the-job experience. Industry benefits by easily finding needed skills in the population. And society as a whole gains from reduced unemployment, which leads to more economic stability and social cohesion. Dual VET is, in sum, the necessary lever to solve Spain's unemployment paradox.

> Dr. Vicent Climent-Ferrando currently works for the Fundación Bertelsmann in Barcelona, where he has specialized in Project Management, Advice and Development in the field of Dual Vocational Training, including Dual University Education. He has previously worked as a Policy Advisor for the Government of Catalonia and for the European Network on Language Planning Boards (NPLD) in Brussels on issues related to multilingualism and education.

> He holds a PhD in Political and Social Sciences from Pompeu Fabra University in Barcelona and has been a visiting scholar at Sciences-Po Paris and the University of Augsburg, where he developed his postdoc research.





THERE IS NO SUSTAINABLE FUTURE OF WORK IF YOUNG PEOPLE ARE LEFT BEHIND

By Michele Zagordo

The debate on the future of work is gaining momentum on both sides of the Atlantic as several initiatives are animating the conversation.1 The discussion not only focuses on the impact new technologies have on on the future of work but also considers consequences for the future of social protection for all workers

KA

The debate is necessarily very technologically oriented, with a focus on the potential increase in labor productivity that new technologies can achieve, while also trying to gauge the impact on inequities, among and within countries, and on the need to teach new skills and improve existing skills.

The future of work is likely to bring significant economic and social challenges that will impact mostly young people. They should be offered "decent work", as the 2019 Council Conclusions on Young People and the Future of Work stresses.² In line with the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, in particular Sustainable Development Goal 8, as well as with Youth Goal 7, "decent work is to be treated as a legitimate aspiration of young people, starting with their very first remunerated professional experience."3

But a key issue is too frequently overlooked in these discussions. That is the need to identify clear target groups for the various interventions and avoid a one-size-fits all-solution. Young people aged 15 to 24, whether employed, unemployed or so-called NEET (Not in Education, Employment and Training) youth, should be considered the priority group in these discussions, as they are likely to be in the workforce the longest. And they should be given a voice in the discussions and the establishment of the policies that will affect them.

The UN estimates that by 2030,⁴ a staggering 60% of youths, equating to 830 million people, will lack the basic skills required by the labor market.⁵ To address the widening skills gap, policymakers should more do more now to support the growth of next-generation workers and offer equal opportunities to access the labor market.

The EU Youth Strategy 2019-2027 stresses that "Europe cannot afford wasted talent, social exclusion or disengagement among its youth. Young people should not only be architects of their own lives, but also contribute to positive change in society." 6

Several factors have contributed to the widening skills gap and risk of wasting talent. Young people have been particularly affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, as was confirmed by

the International Labour Conference's Global Call to Action for a human-centred recovery from the COVID-19 Crisis that is inclusive, sustainable and resilient.7 "The crisis has profoundly disrupted the education, training and employment of young people, making it even harder for them to find a job, successfully transition from education and training to work, continue education or start a business." Their rate of employment loss has been much higher than that of adults, and young people's education has been interrupted.8

Young people seem, however, not to be always an active part of the discussion shaping the future of work. While there are examples of young people involvements, such as the EU Youth Dialogue⁹ and the U.S.'s Pathways for Youth¹⁰ and the Future Forum,¹¹ there is no consistent and coherent approach to allow young people's voices to be heard.

Young people are a complex and mixed category encompassing several subgroups, one of which is NEET youth. The NEET concept has been widely used since 2010 as an indicator to inform youth-oriented policies on employability, education, training and social inclusion in the EU member states.12 Conversely, young people in this category are sometimes described in the U.S. as "disconnected" youth.

The COVID-19 crisis reversed 15 years of progress in reducing youth NEET rates. On average in 2020, worldwide almost one in four (23.3 %) of all young people had NEET status.13 The debate on the future of work needs to take this into account. No matter the definition used, NEETs/disconnected young people are definitively the ones most in need. The future of work debate and planning should dedicate particular attention to this subgroup.

THE NUMBERS SHOW THE NEED

Young people are a significant and vital part of the population in the EU and the U.S. In the U.S., in July 2023, there were 21.6 million young people (aged 16 to 24) in the workforce, of whom 2.059 million were unemployed.¹⁴ In the same period, in the EU, the number of unemployed young people in the same age group stood at 2.683 million. The number of unemployed youths appears to have been somewhat reduced in recent vears.16

Policymakers should focus on NEETs as well as unemployed young people. They are an untapped source of potential talent. This requires a focus on a broader set of indicators. While the most commonly used indicator to assess the youth situation in the labor market is the youth unemployment rate, it does not provide as complete a picture as the NEET rate (see Figure 1), which includes inactive young people.



SOURCE: EUROPEAN COURT OF AUDITORS

Figure 1 - Youth employment rate vs NEET rate, Source European Court of Auditors, Special Report 05/2017.

In 2022, 14.5% of U.S. young people aged 15 to 29¹⁷ were NEET, while in the EU 11.7% were.¹⁸ Reducing this rate is one of the targets of the European Pillar of Social Rights, an EU policy initiative to bring back the social dimension of the EU, rebalance economic policies with social considerations, while at the same time addressing key issues related to changes in the world of work and society more generally, promoting higher social standards. The EU goal is to lower the rate of NEET young people aged 15-29 to 9% by 2030.

Unlike in the EU, U.S. youth unemployment rates and college attendance statistics get considerable media attention, but the NEET rate gets little to no attention.¹⁹ This is a reflection of the fragmented nature of youth policy in the U.S. and the need for a federal office that serves a coordinating function. Instead of the kind of detailed information on NEET rates that Eurostat, the statistical office of the EU, provides, U.S. federal government data on NEET rates is limited and the ages measured are not consistent across agencies. The Federal Interagency Forum on Family and Child Statistics publishes a NEET rate for 16- to 19-year-olds.²⁰ The NEET rates published by the Department of Education are limited to 18- to 24-year-olds.²¹ Notably, the Bureau of Labor Statistics at the Department of Labor does not publish NEET rates. The International Labour Organization (ILO), however, regularly publishes NEET data.



Figure 2 – Graph created by Author. Data from: Youth not in employment, education or training (NEET) by sex (thousands), Annual, EU vs U.S., 2022, ILO. See: https://ilostat.ilo.org/da

Figure 2 indicated that the number of NEETs in the U.S. (4.26 million) does not differ dramatically from that in the EU (4.71 million).

Both in Europe and in the U.S., this relevant component of the young population does not appear to be a key target group for decision-makers on the future of work, or at least not explicitly. The cost to the entire society of excluding NEET youth from the labor market and society as a whole, is enormous. And failing to prepare the future of work for them is to prepare for further failure.

BRINGING YOUNG PEOPLE TO THE TABLE

Coherent, consistent and comprehensive strategies to address the future of work for young people, particularly NEETs, are of utmost importance. Including the challenges young people face, and particularly the NEETs, into the future-of-work decision-making is crucial. It is also crucial to hear their views and expectations about the proposed changes and find a way to enlist them in the discussion about the future of work.

There can be no sustainable future of work if a big proportion of the population, likely to be in the labor market the longest, is left out.

Without assistance, economically inactive young people might not gain critical job skills and never fully integrate into the wider economy or achieve their full earning potential. Many NEETs might also represent a potential source of social unrest if they feel, for a long time, neglected and rejected by society. Being excluded both from the labor market and the education system heightens the individual's risk of social exclusion and their likelihood of engaging in asocial behavior; this affects both the individual's well-being and their relationship with society.²²

There are several ways to incorporate young people in general and NEETs in particular, in discussions, planning and policy decision-making.

- The integration process of young people should start with an assessment of what skills they really need, how they can attain them, and what it will cost them, business and government. Reliable and accurate data on the NEET population must be developed.
- Policies affecting young people should be anchored in the real needs and situations of young people, particularly NEETs. That requires continuous research and outreach to young people and youth organizations. The collection of disaggregated data (by gender, by economic status, by region, by education level, for instance) is of particular importance to foster understanding of the needs of different groups of young people, particularly those with fewer opportunities.

Michele Zagordo is an experienced auditor at the European Court of Auditors (ECA), in the Directorate of Investments for cohesion, growth and inclusion. He carries out performance audits on the Recovery and Resilience Facility (RRF) and on Cohesion policy. He has previously coordinated the ECA's Task force on the RRF within the Presidency of the European Court of Auditors (ECA), where he worked as Strategy and Foresight officer. He has more than 15 years of work experience within the European Institutions, both in Brussels and Luxembourg. Within the ECA, he has extensively worked on issues related to social policies (e.g. youth employment, education, and child poverty). Prior to joining the ECA, he worked as a policy analyst for the European Commission in the fields of employment, education, and health. He obtained a PhD in industrial and labour relations from the University of Modena, focusing on the European response to the crisis in the labour market. He also holds a postgraduate master in European studies from the European College of Parma and a MSc in Economic and Social Sciences from the University of Calabria.

NEETs 15-24 years old EU vs US

- Youth employment programs and initiatives to address the future of work should be an integral part of long-term national strategies, instead of the results of short-term, ad hoc interventions. For this to occur, political leaders should include a chapter on measures/policies to address the future of work for young people, and particularly NEETs, in their upcoming political program for 2024 election.
- Strategies and policies affecting the future of work should have a specific section on the impact on young people, particularly in case of structural reforms or measures supporting those reforms. Those strategies and policies should include perspectives from young people, with a focus on NEETs as a key group to address.
- Strategies and policies impacting the future of work should be accompanied by specific funding for measures financing the adaptation of young people to the future of work. Education, (re) integration into the labor market, reskilling and upskilling of young people should be key elements of those allocations.
- Young people have different needs, interests and wishes from other age-groups. As part of their policy campaign, leaders should identify the sectors where youth participation is likely to be crucial, such as digital, green and health care as indicated by the ILO, and base their policy decisions on this.²³

Today more than ever it is urgent to define priorities to promptly address the risks and opportunities that the transformations of the future of work entail. Young people must be the priority immediately. Not focusing on them is too high a risk to take, and the cost of remedying this mistake would be exponentially higher. Young people need and deserve help, and the sooner it comes the better.

This text expresses the personal opinion of the author and not that of European the Court of Auditors.



THE FUTURE OF WORK IN THE TWIN TRANSITION TO GREEN AND DIGITAL

The concept that the digital and energy transitions go hand in hand is rapidly transforming the EU economy and labor markets. New technologies and new forms of work stemming

markets. New technologies and new forms of work stemming from digitalization, as well as climate change and the effort to move to a low-carbon economy are leading the twin transition. Member states face the challenge of adapting their economies to meet sustainability standards and maintain prosperity for future generations. To achieve this, they should use digital innovation to reduce CO2 and move towards greater sustainably.¹

In her 2020 speech on her first 100 days in office, European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen declared the twin transition to digital and green as "the driving force of this Commission".² In her 2023 State of the Union address, she renewed her view that the green and digital transition go hand in hand.³ The COVID-19 pandemic and the recent energy crisis due to the Russian invasion of Ukraine have further emphasized the importance of both transitions for the EU's economic and energy sovereignty. The EU, most notably in its Green Deal and Digital Decade,⁴ has already introduced important initiatives to guide movement towards these goals.⁵

CHALLENGES FOR WORKERS IN THE TWIN TRANSITION

There is no single, pre-determined path for transformation. The impact of the transitions on employment levels and types of jobs is highly dependent on how technologies are deployed. Every dimension of the twin transition presents potential benefits and challenges for workers: new working conditions, new skills requirements, and access to social dialogue with social partners and unions. All this will change the shape of the labor market.

A successful twin transition will depend to a large extent on inclusive and well-designed policies that stimulate the economy and strengthen workers' rights, so that everyone in the EU profits from the transition.

RAPIDLY EVOLVING JOB MARKETS

Predictions about digitalization and sustainability have two things in common: uncertainty and ambiguity about how they will affect employment. New low- and zero-carbon technologies, such as photovoltaic and wind energy, require workers to learn specific skills and will make other jobs obsolete. Digitalization, as seen in artificial intelligence (AI) and robotics, will change the working lives of many, making

By Elisabeth Giesemann

reskilling and on-the-job training essential.⁶ The energy transition also demands new technological skills to implement new emission-saving technologies.

SHORTAGES OF SKILLS AND WORKERS

To successfully roll out the energy transition, EU member states are in dire need of skilled workers. In industries such as solar power installation, heating engineering or construction, there is an estimated shortage of 200,000 workers in Germany alone.⁷ The country also needs 700,000 workers in the technology sector. By 2030, Europe will require a minimum of 20 million professionals in information and communication technology (ICT) to facilitate the digital transformation of the European economy.⁸ In 2022, only 9.4 million professionals worked in the sector. ⁹

GENDER INEQUALITY

There is a substantial gap between the participation of men and women in the digital economy and in the green job market. The European Commission calculated that the European economy lost €16.2 billion in productivity in 2018, two years before the pandemic, due to women leaving their digital jobs for social, cultural and individual reasons.¹⁰ The energy industry also lacks female participation at all levels, particularly in STEM (science, technology, engineering and mathematics) professions and leadership positions.¹¹

Promoting gender equality can reduce the shortage of ICT workers with the added benefit of increasing the EU employment growth rate from 2.1% to an estimated 5% by 2050.¹²

WORKERS' RIGHTS

The twin transition may also contribute to increasing inequalities and labor market polarization due to unequal access to education and digital technology. While highly skilled and mobile workers are more likely to benefit from digitalization, low-skilled workers or workers in declining sectors face increasingly precarious working conditions, the threat of dismissal or exclusion from the labor market. ¹³

GLOBAL DIGITAL DIVIDE

The digital divide, another factor that will determine winners and losers as digitization becomes more entrenched, is more pronounced for low-income and low-skilled people and regions. This is a special concern since increased availability of digital technology leads to increased usage of the technologies, as seen in the so-called rebound effect.

Digital technologies will support the ecological transition as they substitute carbon-intensive technology and extraction. Yet the production of digital technology, such as semiconductors and the infrastructure for photovoltaic systems, demands large amounts of energy. Societies in the Global South are affected more strongly by the negative consequences of the digital divide and the energy transition. Extraction of raw materials, particularly rare-earth metals for mobile phones or electric vehicles, often happens under harsh and exploitative working conditions. These practices are increasingly becoming burdensome with negative consequences for the environmental ecosystems and marginalized communities in the Global South.¹⁴

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

Ensure Education Access and Lifelong Learning

Workers and policymakers are motivated by the fear of possible redundancies resulting from new technology such as robotics, software applications and, most recently, Al.¹⁵ Al is more likely to impact highly educated and older workers than previous technologies have.¹⁶ EU policy, therefore, needs to focus on implementing new forms of integrated academic training and apprenticeship that prepare the workforce for the challenges of new, digital jobs and the green economy. Programs need to be developed to improve skills and reskill the incumbent workforce for the new digitalization of production processes and business models. Training is essential to ensure that all workers can transition to more sustainable and better-quality digital jobs and take advantage of the opportunities offered by advancing technologies.¹⁷

Address Skills Shortage through Migration and Promotion of Gender Equality

To avoid delays in the twin transition caused by a shortage of skills, there needs to be a streamlined focus on bringing workers from non-EU countries into sectors relevant to the transitions. These sectors include energy and ITC. The European Green Deal, in fact, makes a direct reference to the relationship between climate change and migration.¹⁸ Acknowledging the significant potential contribution of migrants to sectors affected by the transitions, particularly agriculture, energy, manufacturing and construction, will substantially enhance opportunities for the twin transition to succeed.

For this reason, the European Commission's Skills and Talent Package aims to increase the effectiveness of the EU's legal migration policy. To better integrate newly arrived workers into the labor market requires the provision of language courses and upskilling and reskilling opportunities. As part of the European Year of Skills 2023, the European Commission also plans to adopt initiatives to enhance the recognition of and validation of skills acquired abroad, and a proposal to establish an EU Talent Pool to facilitate matching employers and migrants.¹⁹ Effort should focus on recruiting women, currently underrepresented in the digital and green sectors. When formulating policies and initiatives targeted towards enhancing gender equality within the digital and green sector, policymakers must be aware of the diverse stages in women's lives that impact their career paths. Women still face significant barriers and discrimination in all stages of life: childhood, adolescence, initial entry into the workforce, motherhood and re-entry into the job market.20 Gender equality in STEM can be achieved through education training initiatives, such as providing mentorships and traineeships in ICT. Finally, dismantling stereotypes to encourage and support women to assume leadership positions, particularly in technology companies, will advance the closing of the ICT gender gap.²¹ Neglecting the untapped potential of more than half the population is wasteful. Gender inequality has large economic costs.

Achieve a Just Transition through New Forms of Participation

While highly skilled and mobile workers are more likely to benefit from digitalization, low-skilled workers or those in declining sectors face increasingly precarious working conditions, and the threat of dismissal or exclusion from the labor market.²²

To guarantee that people living in EU member states that rely on carbon-intensive industries are not left behind in the transition to a low-carbon continent, the European Green Deal introduced the Just Transition Mechanism. This includes a proposed Just Transition Fund that would provide €17.5 billion to support the most vulnerable regions and sectors affected by the transition.²³

Yet, significant work still needs to be done to improve dialogue with social partners and at the macro-policy level. The current level of involvement of social partners and unions in policymaking connected to the twin transition is perceived as inadequate. Policy needs to be established to ensure a fair distribution of profits between businesses and workers. Additionally, the benefits of digitalization can be shared among the workforce by enhancing work-life balance and dedicating time to upskilling through, for instance, a four-day workweek and a "training Friday".²⁴ These goals involve investing, by member state governments, in job-rich and low-emission sectors and technologies while upholding human and labor rights and "decent work" principles.²⁵

Guarantee Fairness and Sustainability Globally

Policy on the twin transition needs to respond to imbalances resulting from the unequal distribution of costs and benefits of digital technologies and their effect on the world's natural resources.

A successful twin transition will depend to a large extent on inclusive and well-designed international dialogue on equal participation by the Global South so that workers' rights worldwide are strengthened. The EU institutions and member states must form equal partnerships with countries in the Global South to secure fair development of digital and green technologies.

Widespread legislation to counteract the linear production model for digital technologies is also needed. At present, there are concerns that the widespread and rapid dissemination of short-lived digital devices will accelerate the depletion of the rare-earth metals needed to make them and significantly exacerbate the growing problem of digital waste.²⁶

In February 2022, the European Commission published the proposal for a Corporate Sustainability Due Diligence Directive (CSDDD), which aims to ensure that companies operating in the EU will be legally obliged to respect human rights and the environment in global value chains. Together with existing regulations and other regulatory initiatives, such as the Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD) and the EU Taxonomy Regulation, this represents another step towards sustainable economic activity under standardized European conditions.²⁷

Elisabeth Giesemann currently works as senior policy and communications associate at Fluence, a global provider of energy storage products and cloud-based software for renewable energy and storage assets. Previously, she was a policy advisor to Maik Außendorf, a member of the German Bundestag who is currently the Green Party's spokesperson on digital policy. She also has experience in open source technology, the telecommunications sector, and is the spokesperson for the digital policy working group of the Green Party in Berlin.

THE FUTURE OF GREEN WORK

The twin transition is the future challenge that the EU must tackle to ensure economic prosperity, geopolitical sovereignty of its member states and global stability. To enable the converging green and digital transitions, policy decisions will need to address dynamics such as unequal access to digital education. These decisions will have a major impact on the global economy and labor market, and neglecting these dimensions may have serious negative environmental impacts and widen global and social inequalities. Ensuring a just and equitable transition policy requires addressing fair working conditions, equal participation and lifelong learning to prepare workers for labor-market changes and contribute to the twin transition.

The author is writing in a personal capacity and any views expressed do not represent an official position of the organizations with which she is affiliated.



CLEANTECH ENTREPRENEURSHIP EDUCATION: **BUILDING A TRANSNATIONAL INITIATIVE**

By Francesco Matteucci

As climate change intensifies, there is an increasing need to bring to the market cleaner energy and climate technologies, so-called "cleantech". This will have an impact not only on the environment but also on the economy and the whole of society. How this can unfold is the crucial question. Unfortunately, in today's world where the only constant is change, the answer to this pressing issue is complex.

Currently, most early-stage cleantech needs to be rapidly deployed at a pilot scale before it can be upscaled. Financial investments must be accelerated, but enabling policies are needed for that, and they must be developed quickly and rapidly implemented.

At the same time, we need to increase students' skills in translating invention to innovation and to step up training for scientific innovators and entrepreneurs.^{1,2} In the knowledgebased economy, entrepreneurs-the individuals able to see market opportunities and act accordingly-are the main actors in the innovation process.³ Training innovators means teaching both "hard" and "soft" skills. Innovation requires the ability to build a network, which requires entrepreneurs to become skilled in attracting knowledgeable people and other stakeholders. Building a community of innovation and a culture of risk are key to accelerating cleantech's expansion.

Equally important to understand is that many future cleantech systems will be deep tech, scientific-driven innovation technologies.⁴ Deep tech originates from a scientific idea but must eventually be translated into a product or a service. Entrepreneurs, therefore, should be taught to properly use technological resources to accelerate "lab" to "fab". Deep tech usually takes 10 to 15 years and millions of euros to transform into a revenue-producing venture. To effectively train innovators and maximize their chances of success, an ecosystem to provide and satisfy different needs of ventures. including financial support and up-to-date policy analyses, is required.⁵

The transatlantic partners should prioritize such efforts to promote cleantech entrepreneurship by easing barriers to investment and promoting entrepreneurship education in Europe and the U.S.

WHERE ARE WE NOW?

250ml

The development of renewable energy sources is expected to continue its rapid growth over the coming years. This is driven in part by cost competitiveness in the effort to have

renewables provide approximately 40% of global energy generation by 2030. All major economies are seeking to improve the competitiveness of their cleantech ventures.⁶ Public and private investments in such ventures and renewable power plants have increased drastically in the last 10 years, as many countries adopted a smart policy mix to enable the green transition.7

As an example of public funding, the European Innovation Council (EIC) is investing approximately €1.5 billion per year in scientific innovation, from early-stage lab ideas to marketdriven small- and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs), of which approximately 25% are in cleantech. This is part of the European Commission Horizon Europe Framework program.8

Skilled labor shortages are already plaguing the cleantech sector and require attention. Gaps are particularly evident in technical and STEM fields.9

IT HAS BEEN ESTIMATED THAT:

A. to realize the employment potential of EU's low-carbon transition, large-scale investments of around €12 billion between 2015 and 2030 are needed for retraining (reskilling and upskilling)10

B. in the U.S., public and private investments promoted by the Inflation Reduction Act are expected to create more than 9 million cleantech jobs over the next decade, an average of nearly 1 million jobs each year ¹¹

Many government agencies, such as the Danish and Swedish education and economic ministries, regard education and innovation as an important means of promoting a stronger entrepreneurial culture, preventing unemployment and developing more rewarding jobs.12,13 However, only a few countries, such as Norway and the United Kingdom, have established actual networks to exchange knowledge and experience for fostering education in entrepreneurship and cleantech.14

WHERE SHOULD WE GO?

Establishing transatlantic collaboration on entrepreneurship education in cleantech would help to overcome the shortage of skilled people in the sector and help the younger generation bolster their entrepreneurial mindset. The lack of such a mindset is more prominent in the EU than in the U.S. A proposal for further transatlantic collaboration could be added to the agenda of Working Group 2 on Climate and Tech of the EU-US Trade and Technology Council.¹⁵

Building on existing programs makes sense. Knowledgetransfer could thrive, for example, in a forum such as Junior Achievement (JA) Worldwide, which is evaluating how to include entrepreneurship in cleantech training programs, or initiatives such as the Erasmus Mundus joint master's degree.¹⁶ Another route would be to require such training programs in all PhD courses dealing with cleantech.

It is not necessary to reinvent the wheel. The dual knowledge teaching method combining academics with hands-on training should be used in cleantech education programs.17 The idea has already gained political ground. The Biden administration, for example, recently expressed interest in increasing the use of apprenticeships for building a clean energy future.¹⁸ This would accelerate the green transition by enabling shared experiences and best practices. It could also provide exposure in high schools, universities, and doctoral programs to entrepreneurial skills and the entrepreneurial mindset. It would serve as an alternative to the frequent focus on theory rather than practice. Finally, enabling researchers and aspiring innovators to better understand and gain direct experience with the complex process of taking innovation beyond invention is critical. Helping them develop this entrepreneurial mindset is in the "Next Generation Innovation Talents call" of the EIC's Work Programme 2023.19

To realize transatlantic collaboration on entrepreneurship education in cleantech, policymakers must engage with different stakeholders such as universities, SMEs, corporations and financial institutions. They will need to effectively demonstrate that collaboration would increase social and economic welfare, and accelerate the green transition. Policymakers must also stimulate building the foundation of a vibrant cleantech ecosystem. This is the pathway for the green transition. It is up to us to make it happen, and time is quickly running out.

The views expressed in this essay are the sole responsibility of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the European Commission.

Francesco Matteucci is an innovation manager with 20 years of experience spent as a researcher in materials science, as a Corporate R&D Manager within the field of technologies for renewable energy production and storage, and as an intermediary of knowledge trying to exploit the research results within the field of energy and environment. As R&D Corporate manager, he also cofounded and directed several start-ups and joint-labs managing public-private partnerships.

As a facilitator of knowledge exploitation (IoK), he co-managed publicly funded projects, as well as Emilia Romagna Climate-KIC Innovation Centre, Dhitech Living Lab on Nanotechnologies, Emilia-Romagna Greentech Clust-ER. Francesco acted as scientific expert within the Vanguard Initiative ADMA Pilot, reviewer of research projects, coauthored over 30 scientific papers, 5 patents, and was Visiting Professor at the University of Ferrara as well as speakers in many conferences and workshops.

Since October 2020 he works for the European Commission as EIC Programme Manager for advanced materials for energy & environmental sustainability of the European Innovation Council, Europe's flagship innovation programme to identify, develop and scale up breakthrough technologies and game changing innovations.



PEOPLE AND PLACES LEFT BEHIND: POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS FOR A FUTURE THAT WORKS BY HEATHER PAINTER

As leaders in the United States and Europe develop approaches to manage the future of work, they should prioritize economic development policies that target distressed regions and the people who call them home.

While distress can be measured multiple ways, one way to measure it is using prime-age employment rates, the number of individuals aged 25-54 who are working. For purposes of this piece, distressed areas are those with a disproportionately high share, compared to other areas, of prime-aged individuals who are out of the labor force. Unlike unemployment data, prime-age employment rates capture not just unemployed jobseekers, but also those not pursuing paid work at all, making it a more complete economic indicator.

According to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), the U.S. has a prime age-employment rate of 80.7% and the EU, a rate of 82.1%, per most recently collected data.1 For the U.S., a rate this high has not been seen since 2001 and comes on the heels of historic and recent significant investment in communities through the American Rescue Plan and CARES Act COVID-19 recovery packages, as well as the CHIPS and Science Act and the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act.

While both rates are up considerably from sharp drops during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, they paint an incomplete picture of the challenges facing specific EU member states, the U.S., states, regions, and most granularly, zip codes. For example, EU countries' prime-age employment rates range from a 73.3% in Italy to 89.4% in Slovenia. There are also considerable ranges within member states.² In the U.S., per the Economic Innovation Group (EIG), almost 48 million Americans, or 14.8 % of the population, live in economically distressed communities. These areas represent "a left-behind America that bear signs of profound disconnection from the country's overall economic success."3 Here 34.5 % of primeage adults are not working.4

Why should policymakers care, especially if the EU and U.S. as a whole are showing signs of improvement? First, paid employment generates both taxable income and additional consumer spending, which can help shore up government funding sources for needed projects and programs. Second, the unemployed often rely more heavily on state social programs, which can increase government costs.⁵ Finally, unemployment and financial stress have been linked to rising rates of "deaths of despair", meaning deaths caused by overdose, alcoholrelated diseases, and suicide.6 In the U.S., life expectancy



has declined since 2014, and the largest contributing factor to rising mortality is these deaths of despair.7 In a study of 16 wealthy nations, the U.S. was unique because life expectancy has been trending down.8

So, what can be done? Each region's circumstances differ and, accordingly, require tailored responses. However, four common and addressable problems experienced by persistently distressed regions are:

- lack of job opportunities with family-sustaining wages;
- · lack of local grant writing capacity or funds;
- lack of applicable training and skills for workers; and
- · lack of worker supports (e.g., childcare, family care responsibilities, workforce housing, transportation, benefits cliffs).9

The first two challenges above correspond with place-based economic development, approaches that aim to improve the well-being and guality life in a specific geographic area, such as a local labor market, city, region, or community, most commonly by increasing prime-age employment rates. The second two more closely correspond with people-based economic development, referring to resources provided to individuals or groups of individuals regardless of where they are located. While some economists and policymakers prefer a people or place-based approach and view them as competing or conflicting strategies, there are viable and worthwhile policy solutions in each category which can be combined.

This paper proposes place and people-based economic development policy recommendations that deserve additional consideration from U.S. policymakers and those across the Atlantic.

PLACE-BASED ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT POLICY RECOMMENDATION: THE RECOMPETE ACT

As the 117th Congress worked on legislative packages to bolster the U.S. economy and its economic competitiveness, Representative Derek Kilmer (D-WA-06) put forth the Rebuilding Economies and Creating Opportunities for More People to Excel (RECOMPETE) Act, a bipartisan, place-based economic development bill.10 The RECOMPETE Act in pilot form was included in the CHIPS and Science Act of 2021 and funded at \$200 million in the FY2023 Omnibus appropriations bill. The U.S. Economic Development Administration (EDA) is implementing the program, which specifically targets distressed areas with high prime-age employment rates.¹¹

Persistently distressed areas are less likely to have the capacity or local grant writers necessary to navigate the federal grant application process, and less likely to have local funding matches or cost-shares from local governments that are often needed to unlock federal grants. Similarly, they are less likely to have their long-term challenges addressed by short-term, adhoc grants. Therefore, they can lose competitive grant processes to better-resourced but less high-need areas.¹²

To address the first barrier, the RECOMPETE Act pilot program was designed to help communities develop initial RECOMPETE plans. The first round of funding, in the strategy development grant phase (Phase I), provides communities with up-front technical assistance and initial funding so that communities can first develop locally tailored and data-driven plans to outline how they will reduce prime-age employment gaps, should they win a subsequent strategy implementation grant award (Phase II).

To address the second set of barriers, the RECOMPETE Act pilot program's strategy implementation grants (Phase II) provide significant, upfront, flexible and long-term support over multiple years. This will allow communities to address the multiple, primary challenges to job creation and retention. This can include lack of infrastructure, bottlenecks at entrylevel positions due to insufficient job training opportunities. inadequate business investment, shortages of affordable or workforce housing, lack of affordable childcare, and a general mismatch between available skills and available jobs, among other causes. Solutions will look different in every community. But research has shown that investments in workforce outreach and training, infrastructure and housing development, job retention programs like childcare and transportation assistance, and resources for small businesses and entrepreneurs are among the most cost-effective ways to boost lasting employment and wage growth.¹³

The EDA recently closed Phase I applications for the RECOMPETE pilot program. The agency received 565 applications from 49 states, the highest volume of applications for any national grant process run by the agency in its history.14 Congress is negotiating FY2024 funding levels for all federal government spending, including the RECOMPETE pilot program. For it, and other similar place-based economic development programs to achieve their potential of positively impacting the most needy regions, lawmakers must continue to adequately fund it.¹⁵ As experts from the Brookings Institution recently wrote, adequate funding for the pilot will also allow better measurement of the program's effectiveness at improving employment and earnings in pilot areas.¹⁶ Ideally, data on the best strategies to reduce prime-age employment rates from the RECOMPETE Act and other place-based programs in EU countries can be shared to continue to inform how policymakers can best support persistently distressed regions.

PEOPLE-BASED POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS: THE SKILLS INVESTMENT ACT, REBUILD SKILLS ACT AND TIME TAX

Workers need the right education and skills to get employed, and often they also need access to work-adjacent resources such as transportation and childcare to stay employed. For some, especially in the U.S., the cost of college and opportunity cost of lost wages puts higher education out of reach. For others, on both sides of the Atlantic, individuals may have trained for a specific job that proved vulnerable to outsourcing, was made obsolete by technology, or fell victim to regional decline due to broader economic forces, as in the Rust Belt and Ruhrgebeit, and in British and American mining towns.

While it is heartening to see some employer-financed "learn and earn" models surfacing in the U.S., where employers pay to train and retrain their employees, and are more popular especially in Germany and Austria, among other EU countries, these opportunities remain limited.

Accordingly, two bills in Congress related to people-based economic development are worth mentioning. The Skills Investment and Rebuild Skills acts should be considered in a forthcoming tax package or in the reauthorization of the Workforce Investment and Opportunity Act (WIOA) respectively.

First, the Skills Investment Act would allow individuals to use tax-advantaged savings accounts to pay for education and skills training programs throughout their lifetime, replacing current age-based restrictions that impede mid-career workers.¹⁷ The bill also doubles the savings contribution limit. Finally, and importantly, it also provides a 25% tax credit to employers to incentivize their contributions to an employee's account. This would allow for the establishment of a kind of "lifelong learning account", a concept that France has already embarked on with the French Compte Personnel de Formation (CPF). Separately, the forthcoming Rebuild Skills Act, would provide a flexible skills training credit of up to \$3,000 per person facing long-term unemployment for the purpose of enrolling in an education or training program that provides indemand skills.

Finally, people and place-based economic development strategies' success relies on adequate worker support, from workforce housing to transportation to childcare. Annie Lowrey, an American journalist, coined the term the "time tax" to refer to the time Americans spend each year fighting their own government's bureaucracy to attain services for which they are eligible.¹⁸ U.S. President Joe Biden has issued a related executive order directing federal agencies to improve the customer experience for Americans interacting with high-impact service providers (e.g., Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services, Department of Housing and Urban Development, Department of Veterans Affairs).¹⁹ Members of Congress have also asked the Government Accountability Office (GAO) to look into how federal programs can better serve the most economically disadvantaged.²⁰ Finally, states are experimenting with providing universal eligibilities across multiple social service benefits, and are studying the impact on an individual's ability to find work and stay employed. The idea behind it is that a person who can meet their short-term material needs is more able to focus on securing their longterm career. EU member states such as Estonia have paved the way for what streamlined and accessible benefits systems can look like.²¹

THE SOLUTIONS ARE EVIDENT

The challenges facing economically disadvantaged communities in the U.S., Europe and beyond are not intractable. There are many worthy place and people-based economic development policy solutions available on both sides of the Atlantic. For the future of work to work, people and places that have faced persistent distress should be front and center.

The opinions expressed in this article are the author's alone. She has worked on several pieces of legislation mentioned in this article.

Heather Painter is Legislative Director for Congressman Derek Kilmer, a Member of the Appropriations Committee and the Committee on Administration, representing Washington's 6th district. Heather began her career teaching through Teach For America and has worked on public policy issues in government, academia, think tanks, and in the U.S. and abroad as a Fulbright (Austria) and Congress-Bundestag Program (CBYX) recipient. A Pittsburgh native, she especially enjoys working on policy matters related to economic mobility and making the government work better. She graduated from Washington & Jefferson College with majors in Political Science, English, and German.





PUTTING PHYSICAL HEALTH AT THE HEART OF WORKPLACE POLICYMAKING

BY JAMES DUNN

The future of work could be substantially different from today. From embracing the benefits (or being wary of the risks) of artificial intelligence (AI), to supporting young people in designing their future, the potential of transitioning to new models is exhilarating. As part of this transition, it is vital to address a growing cause for concern: the physical health of the workforce.

It is undeniable that the health of the Western workforce has deteriorated substantially in recent decades. The headlines are this: obesity has quadrupled since 1980; 70% of Americans and 55% of Europeans are overweight (36% and 25%, respectively, are obese).1 After smoking, obesity is the world's leading cause of preventable deaths. Obesity increases the risk of diabetes, heart disease, most cancers, and numerous other diseases.

But what does this mean? The unhealthier the population, the fewer people are able to work. The fewer people in the workforce, the lower productivity, output, and economic performance. When the balance of productivity tilts too far, geopolitical shifts in industry occur. Think of the post-Brexit move of several industries from the UK from a combination of a reduced workforce and regulatory red tape. At the same time, the population of Western countries is aging. That will leave fewer people in the workforce, with lower productivity and economic output, before even factoring in a labor pool further reduced by preventable ill health.

It is uncomfortable to suggest that governments and employers should do more to improve public health when that contradicts personal choice. However, we are now close to a tipping point, and more must be done.

HOW DID WE GET HERE?

To propose areas of future improvement, it is important to understand where we are, how we got here and why we are not yet at a tipping point. During World War II, rationing heavily restricted diets. War demanded industrial production, a critical employer for many countries, diminishing attention to food production. These trends continued into the 1950s and 1960s. And then, in the 1970s several major economies deindustrialized. Coal mines in Britain closed, and the European Economic Community (as the EU was then called) was established to protect the steel, agriculture, wine and coal industries, among others. While the collapse in heavy manufacturing presented major risks, it did have possible longterm benefits: reduced workplace injuries and limited exposure to chemicals, such as asbestos, that were considered safe.² In

theory, the workforce had the potential to become healthier if the right employment replaced heavy manufacturing.

The situation changed in 1975 when the rise of computing began. In the U.S., Microsoft was founded, and the internet soon followed. Over time, this created the demand for a more agile services economy. This meant that the working day was sedentary for a greater number of people. In 1970, only two in 10 Americans (and a comparable number of Europeans) were in jobs classified as "light activity", or behind a desk. Today that figure is now closer to eight in 10 in some EU member states.³ In the U.S., over 40% of adults sit more than 8 hours per day, with younger adults now reporting to be more inactive than ever before.⁴

The explosion in computing, the collapse of heavy industry, and the movement towards a more sedentary lifestyle continued throughout the 1980s, 1990s and 2000s. But another important shift was taking place during this time. Heavy manufacturing was declining in the U.S. and EU, but manufacturing of processed food was beginning. Processed food started to become commonplace, meaning that consumers were buying pre-made ingredients and foods. While undoubtedly convenient, the combination of a sedentary lifestyle paired with the consumption of unhealthier foods began a cruel cycle. Ultra-processed foods, commonly accepted as those with more than five ingredients, began to be accessible to the masses, though they were not classified as ultra-processed until 2009.⁵

At least two other relevant factors arose in the 2010s and 2020s: the rise of delivery services (enhanced by digital technologies) that rely on ultra-processed foods and the COVID-19 pandemic lockdowns.6 In the UK, the U.S. and the EU, the number of people reporting as too sick to work increased massively post-pandemic.7

Government action to tackle obesity has not worked. Levels continue to rise. This is in part because U.S., European, and British authorities are reluctant to take away personal choice from individuals. These authorities tend to rely, as they did during the pandemic, on the "common sense" of the people. But this is not always the most effective approach and does not allow for long-term planning to improve the health of the workforce. Several measures are needed (see below) before the health of the workforce changes irreversibly.

HOW GEOPOLITICS COMES INTO PLAY

There are two broader geopolitical points at play in the discussion around the health of the European and American workforce.

First, the U.S. and the EU are becoming more protectionist to secure the benefits of developing green technologies in their markets. This means granting significant tax breaks and incentives to companies willing to develop them and aggressively targeting rules of origin and tariffs. What does not receive enough attention is a trend by markets to try and bring back heavy-industry production facilities, or, in effect, to "reindustrialize". This could mean more people who work and, potentially, more people in physically demanding, long-term jobs.

Second, reduced productivity and declining populations (in countries such as Italy and Japan) will lead to changes in balance of power. At the end of World War II, the global population was a little over 2 billion. By 2060, some projections have it nearing 10 billion.8 In the 1950s, countries that had existing heavy manufacturing and supply chains were able to benefit from this and center themselves as global leaders. Now, other countries and regions have developed heavy industry and are powering it with increasingly young populations.9 Some economies in Southeast Asia, South America and Africa are growing significantly and, as in Nigeria for example, are developing reputations as manufacturing and technological hubs. As they grow, these countries' GDPs and productivity levels could well portend a shift in geopolitical power. It is vital for Western markets and governments to consider if they are prepared for this.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

What should be done? This paper has identified three critical factors causing the long-term decline of physical health in the workforce: sedentary jobs, sedentary lifestyle and a poor diet. But there are solutions. None of these will be easy to implement, but the limited action to date has failed.

INCENTIVIZE REDUCING THE CONSUMPTION OF ULTRA-PROCESSED FOOD

In the U.S., 75% of the average diet is comprised of ultraprocessed food. While the EU figure is lower, it is still high, at almost 60%; in the UK figure it is 64%. This is resulting in soaring childhood obesity (more than 30% in the U.S. and the UK, 22% in the EU). These foods contain additives and emulsifiers, are cheaper to produce and have a long shelf life. But they cannot be digested effectively and have poor macronutrient content. In short, they are unsuitable for a longterm diet. Higher taxation or a ban on such items could limit the amount of ultra-processed food that an individual consumer can buy.¹⁰ a. There is, of course, a significant socioeconomic consideration for those who use ultra-processed food. They are cheaper to produce and buy. In many markets, a bottle of water is more expensive than a bottle of soda. Organic fruit and vegetables are more expensive than a microwave meal, which is also easier to cook. The production of ultra-processed food could be offset if more land were given to agriculture, with a greater focus on producing organic food, and subsidies introduced to lower prices. Healthy eating is becoming the preserve of the rich.

b. Employers could take more responsibility for the health of their workforce. Many, such as Blackrock, EY and Deloitte, already provide mental health support and tools. These include mindfulness apps, allowing for movement breaks throughout the day, and opportunities for yoga memberships. Many also provide health insurance or rely on national health care systems. But this is all aimed at responding to or treating a condition, not preventing it. Employers can start providing healthy eating modules.¹¹ These modules provide macro-nutrient information for foods and healthy recipes for employees to make. Check-ins for staff can also be useful and may include annual physicals.

INTRODUCE MOVEMENT INTO THE WORKPLACE

Numerous studies have proposed a daily step count of 10,000. Most Americans manage just 3,000 per day. A Japanese company selling pedometers put forward the higher figure; it is, therefore, not without prejudice. But more steps are undeniably better since increased activity leads to improved health.¹² For onsite workers, governments should support (and model) movement breaks that occur outside the lunch break. Many employers, including the UK and French civil services, run yoga classes, athletic events and similar activities, but they take place after work or during the lunch hour. Busy people may find the timing inconvenient. Healthy movement during the workday would boost productivity and reduce medical costs.

COORDINATE A GLOBAL OBESITY CONFERENCE

This is not an issue for any one country. There are numerous industry-wide global platforms for cybersecurity, pandemic preparedness and malnutrition, among other critical issues of our time. Obesity and preventable disease, issues facing all major economies, should also be topics of discussion. Countries should share information on them and more effectively cooperate on tackling them. Given its success in coordinating international forums on Ukraine, cancer, COVID-19 and other issues, the EU could take the lead in organizing such an effort.

The current approach is simply not working. We must act now before it is too late.

James Dunn leads the Government and Regulatory Affairs function at DXC Technology. With 130,000 people in over 70 countries, DXC helps leading organizations run their mission-critical IT systems and business operations. James is focused on demonstrating DXC's capabilities to drive digital transformation, especially in the public sector, where DXC has decades of experience. His remit covers the UK and Europe, with further work in the US. He joined DXC after five years in the UK Civil Service, leading teams working on trade negotiations, crisis management, and social policy. His current work seeks to understand how advanced technologies can be used to address the challenges facing government today and what implications this has for the future of work. In previous roles, James spent five years leading policy teams in the charity sector with a notable focus on access to education and technology. Outside of work, James volunteers on a number of boards including Disability Sports Wales. He is especially motivated by removing barriers to participation in any walk of life.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The Bertelsmann Foundation would like to thank our class of 2023 Fellows for their spirited debates, insightful contributions and meticulously crafted reflections on the subject matter presented on these pages. Their professionalism and thoughtfulness shine throughout the publication.

BFNA would also like to thank the guest speakers who provided their valuable expertise about the topics addressed in these pages.

In Brussels these were: Slavina Ancheva, Marie Denninghaus, Anouk Faber, Raül Hernández Sagrera, Luca Iacumin, Aleksandra Kozyra, Jessica Martini, Christoph Nerlich, David Timis, Bart Vanhercke and Martin le Vrang.

In Washington, DC: Amanda Bergson-Shilcock, Scott Cheney, Traci DiMartini, Anne DeCesaro, Eleanor "Nell" Haney, Ivy Love, Elizabeth Layman, Peder Maarbjerg, Mary Alice McCarthy, Curran McSwigan, Colie "Shaka" Long, Sabine Neschke, Sarah Oldmixon, Ron Painter, Alicia Porile, John Soroushian, Colleene Thomas, Arlando "Tray" Jones III and Franz Wuerfmannsdobler.

And virtually: Clara Bassols, Anne Marie Brady, Given Edwards, Cynthia Hutchinson, Jamie Merisotis, Azita Sharif, Slavina Spasova, Elena Verdolini and Rabea Zioud.

To Vicent Climent-Ferrando and Francesco Matteucci, guest authors in this publication, we owe an additional debt of gratitude.

We would also like to thank Dinusha Hoenjet, our graphic designer. The project came to life thanks to her creativity.

It was a pleasure working with our editor, Miranda Spivack, who ensured the project's quality throughout.

And we extend our great appreciation to Tony Sarro for a printed publication that reflects all the hard work that went into it.

Thank you to Chloe Ladd for leading this year's cohort and overseeing this publication, as well as Megan Long for all of her assistance to ensure a successful Fellowship experience.

A final note of gratitude to our other Bertelsmann Foundation colleagues who assisted with the fellowship from beginning to end, from initial brainstorms to recruiting speakers to proofreading papers. The Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowship could not succeed without you.

Irene Braam

Executive Director Bertelsmann Foundation

DISCLAIMER

The views expressed in these pieces do not necessarily represent or reflect the views of the Bertelsmann Foundation or the employees of the organization.

END NOTES

The Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowship Class of 2023: The Future of Work By Chloe Ladd:

^{1.} "Biden-Harris Administration Roadmap to Support Good Jobs", The White House, May 16, 2023, https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/05/16/biden-harris-administration-roadmap-to-support-good-jobs/

² "European Year of Skills 2023", European Commission, 2023, https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/ priorities-2019-2024/europe-fit-digital-age/european-year-skills-2023_en

Generative AI and the Future of Work: Geography Matters

By Marc Lendermann:

¹ Sandhini Agarwal, as quoted in: Levy, Steven, "What OpenAl Really Wants", Wired, September 5, 2023, https:// www.wired.com/story/what-openai-really-wants/

² See, for instance: Olander, Olivia, "Unions fret over what AI could mean for federal workers' jobs", Politico, August 25, 2023, https://subscriber.politicopro.com/article/2023/08/unions-fret-over-what-ai-could-mean-for-federal-workers-jobs-00112281

^{3.} Muro, Mark, Jacob Whiton, and Robert Maxim, "What jobs are affected by AI? Better-paid, better-educated workers face the most exposure", Brookings Institution, November 20, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/what-jobs-are-affected-by-ai-better-paid-better-educated-workers-face-the-most-exposure/

⁴ Pew Research Center, "Most Americans haven't used ChatGPT; few think it will have a major impact on their job", August 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/08/28/most-americans-havent-used-chatgpt-few-think-it-will-have-a-major-impact-on-their-job/

^{5.} Hatzius, Jan, et al., "The Potentially Large Effects of Artificial Intelligence on Economic Growth", Goldman Sachs, March 2023, https://www.gspublishing.com/content/research/en/reports/2023/03/27/d64e052b-0f6e-45d7-967bd7be35fabd16.html

⁶ Eillingrud, Kweilin, et al., "Generative AI and the future of work in America", McKinsey Center for Government, July 2023, https://www.mckinsey.com/mgi/our-research/generative-ai-and-the-future-of-work-in-america#/

^{7.} "OECD Employment Outlook 2023: Artificial Intelligence and the Labour Market", Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2023, https://doi.org/10.1787/08785bba-en

^{8.} Gmyrek, P., J. Berg, and D. Bescond, "Generative AI and Jobs: A global analysis of potential effects on job quantity and quality", International Labour Organization Working Paper 96, August 2023; https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---inst/documents/publication/wcms_890761.pdf

⁸. See the summary in: Meredith Somers, "How generative AI can boost highly skilled workers' productivity", MIT Sloan School of Management, October 19, 2023, https://mitsloan.mit.edu/ideas-made-to-matter/how-generative-ai-can-boost-highly-skilled-workers-productivity#:~:text=A%20new%20study%20on%20the,who%20don%27t%20 use%20it

^{10.} IW Consult, "Der digitale Faktor – Wie Deutschland von intelligenten Technologien profitiert", https://www. iwconsult.de/projekte/der-digitale-faktor/

^{11.} See Cihon, Peter and Mert Demirer, "How AI-powered software development may affect labor markets", Brookings Institution, August 1, 2023, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-ai-powered-software-developmentmay-affect-labor-markets/ ^{12.} Larson, Zeb, "ChatGPT Isn't Coming for your Coding Job", Wired, September 17, 2023, https://www. wired.com/story/chatgpt-coding-software-crisis/ See also: GitHub CEO Thomas Dohmke, as cited by Paul Wavers in TechCrunch, September 21, 2023, https://techcrunch.com/2023/09/20/github-ceodespite-ai-gains-demand-for-software-developers-will-still-outweigh-supply/?guccounter=1&guce_ referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQAAAB1rSI6yXtqwo3wlMmv0EGbRcTWs WjwtL_2AdnkE-f3n_73lUVq1unP9SFfhg0uG7l1d72ZWkD1Ts4rJJUzFZEazHDgma_XjlJuqtF3wnrupRkwN86PETy_ t5FgfXAXgEFoOAq44CVC-aTVhCYC_mCGa8HLlzsc075KQgTW2VY0Y

^{13.} Paresh, Dave, "Generative AI Is Coming for Sales Execs' Jobs—and They're Celebrating", Wired, October 5, 2023, https://www.wired.com/story/generative-ai-chatgpt-is-coming-for-sales-jobs/

^{14.} Curry, Rachel, "How A.I. can help create jobs for humans, not just automate them", CNBC, August 10, 2023, https://www.cnbc.com/2023/08/10/how-ai-can-help-create-jobs-for-humans-not-just-automate-them.html

^{15.} Muro, Mark and Julian Jacobs, ":New data shows that without intervention, generative AI jobs will continue to cluster in the same big tech hubs", October 2, 2023, Brookings Institution, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/new-data-shows-that-without-intervention-generative-ai-jobs-will-continue-to-cluster-in-the-same-big-tech-hubs/?utm_source=bensbites&utm_medium=newsletter&utm_campaign=daily-digest-ai-is-not-enough-to-stop-google

^{16.} While there seems to be no comparable study on the concentration of generative AI jobs in Europe, analysis done by venture capital firm Sequoia Capital indicates that, in Europe, London has by far the highest share in talent density in the field of AI. See: Atlas - Sequoia's guide to Europe's technical talent, June 2023, https://www. sequoiacap.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2023/06/Sequoia-Atlas-Final.pdf

^{17.} For instance, legislation introduced in the U.S. Congress aims to create an antitrust exemption to allow artists to band together to negotiate licensing terms with major streaming platforms and generative AI developers. See: Stephanie Barnes, "Revised Protect Musicians Act could empower artists against streaming platforms", engadget, September 19, 2023, https://www.engadget.com/revised-protect-musicians-act-could-empower-artists-against-streaming-platforms-200058922.html?guce_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQAAAIyX_pK7LwwIOaaGeNLpBwCrODf6-8FxZ3PFviwoC6WA-ZK3VW--ZedWVbzpWituNjtdtw7q4U1hP9n8b v8o6GfyNEz_xkyzvA3o_Mx-KvNRVsAUS6TgEF3C7ogO3618D2ZHbKrC46eE9EiXqMJ8oeyZZg7JoAP9c6Xs-ay0R_-G&guccounter=2

^{18.} See the map on https://www.dfki.de/en/web/qualifications-networks/networks-initiatives/centres-of-excellence-for-ai-research

^{19.} Ipai, "The Global Home of Human AI", https://ip.ai/en/

^{20.} Graham, Mark and Mohammad Amir Anwar, "Made in Africa: African digital labour in the value chains of Al", Social Europe, April 16, 2020, https://www.socialeurope.eu/made-in-africa-african-digital-labour-in-the-valuechains-of-ai

^{21.} According to news reports, some companies that develop generative AI models have contracted the work to a company called Sama, which has employees in East Africa. On the use of the Global South as a destination for outsourced data labeling, see: Okolo, Chinasa T., "AI in the Global South: Opportunities and challenges towards more inclusive governance", Brookings Institution, November 1, 2023, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ai-in-the-global-south-opportunities-and-challenges-towards-more-inclusive-governance/

22. "Africa the Hidden Workforce Behind AI," Mantra Labs, Africa: The Hidden Workforce Behind AI - Mantra Labs

^{23.} Okolo, op. cit.

^{24.} Mark Scott, "The Global South's missing voice in Al", Politico Digital Bridge, August 31, 2023, The Global South's missing voice in Al – POLITICO

^{25.} International Digital Dialogues, "Shaping digital policy together". German Federal Ministry for Digital and Transport, https://digital-dialogues.net/en/

^{26.} Bacherle, Tobias, and Armand Zorn, "Internationale Digitalstrategie: Deutschland muss aktiv werden!", Tagesspiegel Background, July 25, 2023, https://background.tagesspiegel.de/digitalisierung/internationaledigitalstrategie-deutschland-muss-aktiv-werden

The Promise and the Challenge of AI in Education By Joe Wilcox:

^{1.} Weiss-Blatt, Nirit, "The Al Doomers' Playbook", Techdirt, April 14, 2023, https://www.techdirt.com/2023/04/14/ the-ai-doomers-playbook/

² US Senate Committee on the Judiciary, "Oversight of A.I.: Rules for Artificial Intelligence", Subcommittee on Privacy, Technology, and the Law, May 16, 2023, https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/committee-activity/hearings/ oversight-of-ai-rules-for-artificial-intelligence

^{3.} Hu, Krystal, "Chat GPT sets record for fastest-growing user base – analyst note", Reuters, February 2, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/technology/chatgpt-sets-record-fastest-growing-user-base-analyst-note-2023-02-01/

⁴ Harmony Hub, "Eminem ft. ChatGPT - Raps about Cats", YouTube, March 1, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=hUm_HXYLB8s

⁵ Rivero, Nicolás, "The best examples of DALL-E 2's strange, beautiful AI art", Quartz, June 10, 2022, https:// qz.com/2176389/the-best-examples-of-dall-e-2s-strange-beautiful-ai-art#:~:text=All%20are%20the%20 invention%20of,and%20labels%20describing%20their%20content

⁶ Cain Miller C. and C. Cox, "In Reversal Because of A.I., Office Jobs Are Now More at Risk", The New York Times, August 24, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/24/upshot/artificial-intelligence-jobs.html

⁷ Coyle, Jake, "In Hollywood writers' battle against AI, humans win (for now)", Associated Press, September 27, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/hollywood-ai-strike-wga-artificial-intelligence-39ab72582c3a15f77510c9c30a45f fc8

⁸ Marr, Bernard, "10 Skills Robots Can't Replace In The Workplace (Yet)", Forbes, May 2022, https://www.forbes. com/sites/bernardmarr/2022/05/20/10-skills-robots-cant-replace-in-the-workplace-yet/?sh=369e464f51a8

^{9.} Ka Yuk Chan, Cecilia, "A comprehensive AI policy education framework for university teaching and learning", International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education, 2023, https://educationaltechnologyjournal. springeropen.com/articles/10.1186/s41239-023-00408-3

¹⁰ Khanmigo, "World-class AI for education", Khan Academy, (n.d.), https://www.khanacademy.org/khan-labs

^{11.} OpenAl, "Teaching with Al", August 31, 2023, https://openai.com/blog/teaching-with-ai

^{12.} Gradescope, (n.d.), https://www.gradescope.com/

^{13.} Intelligent, "Nearly 1 in 3 college students have used ChatGPT on written assignments", January 23, 2023, https://www.intelligent.com/nearly-1-in-3-college-students-have-used-chatgpt-on-written-assignments/

¹⁴. Sharma, Sunaina, Guiding Students to Assess the Merits of Artificial Intelligence Tools", Edutopia, August 14, 2023, https://www.edutopia.org/article/teaching-students-use-ai-tools/

^{15.} Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Individual Learning Accounts: Design is key for success", November 2019, https://www.oecd.org/els/emp/individual-learning-accounts.pdf

¹⁶. United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, "Al and Education: Guidance for Policymakers", UNESCO, 2021, https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000376709?locale=en

¹⁷. European Commission, "Laying down harmonized rules on artificial intelligence (artificial intelligence act) and amending certain union legislative acts", April 2021, https://artificialintelligenceact.eu/the-act/

^{18.} Engler, Alex, "The EU and U.S. diverge on AI regulation: A transatlantic comparison and steps to alignment", Brookings, April 25, 2023, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/the-eu-and-us-diverge-on-ai-regulation-atransatlantic-comparison-and-steps-to-alignment/

Between Infrastructures and Digital Skills for Africa: Is the EU Ready to Step in? By Andrea Castagna:

^{1.} "The Future of Work in Africa: Harnessing the Potential of Digital Technologies for All", Africa Development Forum, World Bank, 2020, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/entities/publication/9213ac4b-01ed-5d3b-b146-832fadb09d34

^{2.} Ibid.

^{3.} Moens, Barbara, "EU Lines up 70 Projects to Rival China's Belt and Road Infrastructure Spending", Politico, January 23, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-sets-outs-projects-to-make-global-gateway-visible-on-theground/

⁴ "Global Gateway 2023 Flagship Projects- Infographics", Directorate General for International Partnerships, October 2, 2023, https://international-partnerships.ec.europa.eu/publications/global-gateway-2023-flagshipprojects-infographics_en

^{5.} "Africa's Development Dynamics report shows digitalisation of economic sectors will kick-start a new growth cycle after COVID-19", OECD, January 19, 2021, https://www.oecd.org/dev/africa-development-dynamics-2021launch.htm

6. "Questions et réponses: vers une stratégie globale avec l'Afrique", European Commission, March 9, 2020, https:// ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/fr/ganda_20_375

⁷. Puttin, Giovanni, "Skills for Inclusive and Decent Work in Africa's Digital Economy", Include, May 15, 2023, https://includeplatform.net/news/skills-for-inclusive-and-decent-work-in-africas-digital-economy/

^{8.} Ibid.

^{9.} Teevan, Chloe and E. Domingo, "The Global Gateway and the EU as a digital actor in Africa", The Center for Africa-Europe Relations, November 2022, p. 11, https://ecdpm.org/application/files/9316/6962/8500/Global-Gateway-EU-digital-actor-Africa-ECDPM-Discussion-Paper-332-2022.pdf

^{10.} Teevan, Chloe, "Global Gateway as new approach, not simple funding pot", Euractiv, April 3, 2023, https://www. euractiv.com/section/development-policy/opinion/global-gateway-as-new-approach-not-simple-funding-pot/

Using Technology to Bring 'Hidden Workers' to Light By Amir Magdy Kamel:

^{1.} For detail see: Fuller, J., M. Raman, E. Sage-Gavin and K. Hines, "Hidden Workers: Untapped Talent", Harvard Business School and Accenture, 2021, https://www.hbs.edu/managing-the-future-of-work/Documents/research/ hiddenworkers09032021.pdf

². Rothwell, Jonathan and Christos Makridis, "Politics is wrecking America's pandemic response", The Brookings Institution, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/politics-is-wrecking-americas-pandemic-response/

³ Krastev, Ivan and Mark Leonard, "Europe's invisible divides: How covid-19 is polarising European politics", European Council on Foreign Relations (ECFR), 2021, https://ecfr.eu/publication/europes-invisible-divides-howcovid-19-is-polarising-european-politics/

4 Ghebreyesus, Tedros Adhanom, "World Government Summit", World Health Organization (WHO) speech, 2020, https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/world-government-summit

⁵ International Labour Organization (ILO), "Informal Economy", ILO Employment Promotion, 2023, https://www.ilo. org/global/topics/employment-promotion/informal-economy/lang--en/index.htm

⁶ Medina, L. and F. Schneider, "Shadow Economies Around the World: What Did We Learn Over the Last 20 Years?", IMF, 2018, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2018/01/25/Shadow-Economies-Around-the-World-What-Did-We-Learn-Over-the-Last-20-Years-45583

⁷ Bose, Nandita, "U.S. Labor Secretary supports classifying gig workers as employees", Reuters, 2020, https:// www.reuters.com/world/us/exclusive-us-labor-secretary-says-most-gig-workers-should-be-classified-2021-04-29/

^{8.} Accenture Research Team, "Uncover Missed Talent Pools, Improve Diversity", Accenture, 2021, https://www. accenture.com/content/dam/accenture/final/a-com-migration/pdf/accenture-uncover-missed-talent-pools-improvediversity.pdf#zoom=40

⁹ Malta, V., L.L. Kolovich, A. Martinez and M.M. Tavares, "Informality and Gender Gaps Going Hand in Hand", International Monetary Fund, 2019, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2019/05/23/Informality-and-Gender-Gaps-Going-Hand-in-Hand-46888

^{10.} Malta Institute for Public Services, "BlockCerts", Malta Institute for Public Services, 2023, https://publicservice. gov.mt/en/institute/Pages/Support/BlockCertsFAQ.aspx

¹¹. Singapore Government Technology Agency, "Digital Health Passport joins the fight against COVID-19", 2020, https://www.tech.gov.sg/media/technews/digital-health-passport-joins-the-fight-against-covid-19

^{12.} Taha, Mohammed, "Omani duo creates country's first digital identity platform", Muscat Daily News, 2022, https:// www.muscatdaily.com/2022/09/26/omani-duo-creates-countrys-first-digital-identity-platform/

^{13.} European Commission, "European Digital Identity", 2023, https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/ priorities-2019-2024/europe-fit-digital-age/european-digital-identity_en

14. Allied Market Research, "Mobile Banking Market", Report Code: A00144, 2020, https://www. alliedmarketresearch.com/mobile-banking-market

^{15.} Yuen, Meaghan, "State of mobile banking in 2022: top apps, features, statistics and market trends", Insider Intelligence, 2022, https://www.insiderintelligence.com/insights/mobile-banking-market-trends/

^{16.} World Bank, "Financial Inclusion", 2022, https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/financialinclusion/overview

^{17.} Schwarz, John, "Can Al Help Solve The Workforce Skills Gap?", Forbes, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ forbestechcouncil/2023/04/06/can-ai-help-solve-the-workforce-skills-gap/

^{18.} Malta, V., L.L. Kolovich, A. Martinez and M.M. Tavares, "Informality and Gender Gaps Going Hand in Hand". International Monetary Fund, 2019, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2019/05/23/Informality-and-Gender-Gaps-Going-Hand-in-Hand-46888

^{19.} Hupfer, Susanne, "Talent and workforce effects in the age of Al", Deloitte Insights, 2020, https://www2.deloitte. com/us/en/insights/focus/cognitive-technologies/ai-adoption-in-the-workforce.html

²⁰. As noted during workshops and presentations by policymakers and analysts in Washington, DC as part of this Bertelsmann Foundation Fellowship.

^{21.} Tamayo, Jorge, Leila Doumi, Sagar Goel, Orsolya Kovács-Ondreikovic and Raffaella Sadun, "Reskilling in the Age of Al", Harvard Business Review, 2023, https://hbr.org/2023/09/reskilling-in-the-age-of-ai

^{22.} For the technical detail of this process, see: Grant Thornton, "Smart contracts and the assurance gap", 2022, https://www.grantthornton.com/insights/articles/audit/2022/smart-contracts-and-the-assurance-gap

^{23.} Murray, Robert, "How China Seized the Initiative on Blockchain and Digital Currency", Foreign Policy Research Institute, 2021, https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/05/how-china-seized-the-initiative-on-blockchain-and-digitalcurrency/

Unlocking Third-Country Nationals' Full Potential to Feed in the EU Future of Work By Céline Chateau:

^{1.} The term "third-country nationals" is used in the EU to designate non-EU nationals. EU citizens may move freely within the bloc, and their movements are not considered "migrations".

² European Commission, "State of the Union Address 2022", https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/ ov/speech_22_5493. The 2023 State of Union Speech restated the EU's need for qualified migration.

^{a.} European Commission, "The Impact of Demographic Change in a changing environment", 2023, https:// commission.europa.eu/system/files/2023-01/Demography_report_2022_0.pdf

⁴. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development/European Union, "Recruiting Immigrant Workers: Europe 2016", 2016, https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264257290-en.

^{5.} Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "How to make Labour Migration Management Future-Ready?", January 2020, https://www.oecd.org/els/mig/migration-policy-debates-21.pdf

⁶. On the basis of Article 79(1) of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, which states that "[The Union shall develop a common immigration policy aimed at ensuring, at all stages, the efficient management of migration flows, fair treatment of third-country nationals residing legally in Member States, and the prevention of, and enhanced measures to combat, illegal immigration and trafficking in human beings."

^{r.} European Commission, "Fitness Check on EU Legislation on legal migration", 2019, https://home-affairs. ec.europa.eu/policies/migration-and-asylum/legal-migration-and-integration/legal-migration-fitness-check en

⁸ Almost all EU member states are party to the Council of Europe and UNESCO-developed 1997 Convention on the Recognition of Qualifications concerning Higher Education in the European Region (Lisbon Recognition Convention) and its subsidiary texts, which provide a legal framework for the recognition of higher education qualifications and upper secondary education and training qualifications that give access to higher education. The Bologna Process was launched in 1999 as an intergovernmental initiative aimed at creating a European Higher Education Area by 2010 and making Europe a world leader in higher education. In the area of vocational education and training (VET), member states have committed to the Copenhagen Process for enhanced cooperation, which promotes mutual trust, transparency and the recognition of gualifications and competences.

^{9.} Council conclusions of May 16, 2023, adopted on the basis of the Commission Report to the Council on the implementation of the Council Recommendation of November 26, 2018 on promoting automatic mutual recognition of higher education and upper secondary education and training gualifications and the outcomes of learning periods abroad (COM(2023) 91 final).

¹⁰. i.e., The European Qualifications Framework (EQF), developed by the EU as a translation tool to make national gualifications easier to understand and more comparable (Cedefop (2019)), ESCO (European Skills, Competences

and Occupations classification); see European Training Foundation, Qualifications and skills recognition: Increasing opportunities, building fairer societies, 2023, https://www.etf.europa.eu/en/news-and-events/news/qualifications-and-skills-recognition-increasing-opportunities-building-fairer#:~:text=President%20von%20der%20Leyen%20 said,attractive%20for%20skilled%20workers%E2%80%A6%E2%80%9D;https://ec.europa.eu/migrantskills/#/

^{11.} The multilingual EU Skills Profile Tool for Third Country Nationals is intended for use by organizations offering assistance to third-country nationals. It helps to map the skills, qualifications and work experiences of the third-country nationals and to give them personalized advice on further steps, e.g., a referral to recognition of diplomas, skills validation, further training or employment support services.

^{12.} Directive 2005/36/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 7 September 2005 on the recognition of professional qualifications

^{13.} See, e.g., for Germany: https://www.bmbf.de/bmbf/en/education/recognition-of-foreign-professionalqualifications/recognition-of-foreign-professional-qualifications_node.html; see also legislation of 10 MS mentioned in European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA), September 2023, "Promoting migrant integration – Strengthening EU law on long-term residence".

^{14.} European Commission, "Action plan on Integration and Inclusion 2021-2027", November 24, 2020, https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52020DC0758&qid=1632299185798

^{15.} Apart from family members of EU citizens under the "free movement directive" (Directive 2004/38/EC), highly qualified third-country workers holding a Blue Card under Directive (EU) 2021/1883, intra-corporate transferees under Directive 2014/66/EU and, to a certain extent, students and researchers under Directive 2016/801 are entitled to intra-EU mobility.

^{16.} See Eurostat figures mentioned by the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (op. cit. note 12., p. 76). The European Commission's 2020 Action plan on Integration and Inclusion 2021-2027 referred to 38.6% for 2019 (Eurostat), with overqualification being defined as "working in low- or medium-skilled occupations (ISCO 4-9) despite having a high level of education (ISCED 5-8)". See also the 2015 International Organization for Migration (IOM) study on Recognition of Qualifications and Competences of Migrants, which noted "broad evidence of significant underutilization of immigrants' skills across the EU".

^{17.} E.g., the discrepancy between the level of supply and demand of labor in specific sectors/occupations and specifically for third-country nationals' discrimination, language barriers, under-assessment of qualifications.

^{18.} See IOM (2015), op. cit., and, more convincingly, the International Labour Organization's (ILO) 2020 report, How to Facilitate the Recognition of Skills of Migrant Workers, Guide for Employment Services Providers (first published in 2017) with evidence demonstrating the positive impact of recognition of skills and qualifications to address various labor market challenges, which bring substantial benefits for individuals, employers and national economies (based on Braňka, J., "Understanding the potential impact of skills recognition systems on labour markets", ILO, 2016)

^{19.} E.g., lack of information, difficulty to gather documentation from country of origin, lengthy procedures and costs related to translations

^{20.} The European Parliament Research Service European Added Value Assessment (op. cit., note 17) reports that "among over-qualified [third-country nationals] with tertiary education, recognition of qualifications is the most commonly reported barrier to finding a suitable job – 40 % report facing this obstacle; in comparison, 21 % report facing the obstacle of language skills." (Center for European Policy Studies, Annex 1, p. 50).

^{21.} See, e.g., recent study from the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, Promoting Migrant Integration – Strengthening EU Law On Long-Term Residence, September 2023.

^{22.} European Training Foundation, Qualifications and skills recognition: Increasing opportunities, building fairer

societies, July 21, 2023), https://www.etf.europa.eu/en/news-and-events/news/qualifications-and-skills-recognitionincreasing-opportunities-building-fairer#:~:text=President%20von%20der%20Leyen%20said,attractive%20 for%20skilled%20workers%E2%80%A6%E2%80%9D

^{23.} World Bank Development Report, Migrants, Refugees and Societies, 2023, in particular Chapter 6, on positive economic impacts, and the section on fiscal contributions, where it is shown that "on average, the net fiscal contributions of migrants and naturalized citizens in OECD countries are higher than those of native-born citizens." Also, Figure 6.4, "Ratio of individual-level government revenue to expenditure (per capita), 2006–18 average".

^{24.} Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Is migration good for the economy?", May 2014, https://www.oecd.org/migration/OECD%20Migration%20Policy%20Debates%20Numero%202.pdf

^{25.} E.g., personal care workers in health service, drivers, transport and storage laborers, food processing workers. See JRC, Immigrant Key Workers: Their Contribution to Europe's COVID-19 Response, April 23, 2020.

^{26.} Walizada, Ahmad, "Highlight 25/2022 – The positive impact of migration", Master of Advanced Studies European and International Governance, Highlights, April 29,2022, https://www.meig.ch/highlight-25-2022-the-positive-impact-of-migration/; IOM, "World Migration Report 2022", 2022, https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/WMR-2022.pdf, in particular Chapter 12 on "Reflections on migrants' contributions in an era of increasing disruption and disinformation".

^{27.} As the World Bank puts it, "skills recognition and skills building, recognition of degrees and skill certifications is important to make the best of labor migration". World Bank, 2023, op.cit.

^{28.} Ukrainians who benefit from the Council Directive 2001/55/EC of July 20, 2001 on minimum standards for giving temporary protection in the event of a mass influx of displaced persons and on measures promoting a balance of efforts between Member States in receiving such persons and bearing the consequences thereof, activated for the first time in 2022 for Ukrainians only. Activation extended to 2024. Under this directive, member states have an obligation to allow those temporary refugees to work.

^{29.} E.g., https://www.enic-naric.net/page-ukraine-2022; pilot "talent pool" to facilitate Ukrainian refugees' access to the EU labor market; Ukrainian version of the EU Skills Profile Tool for Third Country Nationals (TCNs) launched by the European Commission. See Howard Davies, "Policy Briefing - Recognition of professional qualifications", European University Association, January 2023, https://eua.eu/downloads/publications/policy%20briefing_updated%20qualifications%202023.pdf

^{30.} Recommendation (EU) 2022/554 on the recognition of qualifications for people fleeing Russia's invasion of Ukraine,https://www.europeansources.info/record/recommendation-eu-2022-554-on-the-recognition-of-qualifications-for-people-fleeing-russias-invasion-of-ukraine/

^{31.} Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, "What we know about the skills and early labour market outcomes of refugees from Ukraine", January 2023. https://www.oecd.org/ukraine-hub/policy-responses/what-we-know-about-the-skills-and-early-labour-market-outcomes-of-refugees-from-ukraine-c7e694aa/

^{32.} European Commission, "Assessment of commission recommendation (EU) 2022/554 of 5 April 2022 on the recognition of qualifications for people fleeing Russia's invasion of Ukraine", 2023. https://single-market-economy. ec.europa.eu/publications/assessment-commission-recommendation-eu-2022554-5-april-2022-recognition-qualifications-people_en. The recognition was surely made easier by the pre-existence in Ukraine of an advanced database on education qualifications. The challenge of missing evidence of qualifications turned out to be less important than during previous periods of arrivals of asylum seekers. Electronic tools and exchange of information appeared as crucial to support member states in the challenge of taking quick recognition decisions.

^{33.} Idem, p. 4

^{34.} IOM, 2015, op.cit.

^{35.} Action plan on Integration and Inclusion 2021-2027, op. cit.

^{36.} op. cit.

^{37.} Last draft dated December 3, 2023

^{38.} European Parliament, "Resolution of 25 November 2021 with recommendations to the Commission on legal migration policy and law (2020/2255(INL), 2021. The legislative initiative report on which the resolution is based was accompanied by a European Added Value Assessment study prepared by the European Parliament Research Service (Cecilia Navarra and Meenakshi Fernandes), which sees the promotion of recognition of third-country workers' qualifications as one of the main policy options for EU action in legal migration. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2021/694211/EPRS_STU(2021)694211_EN.pdf

^{39.} European Commission, "Communication [...] on Skills and Talent Mobility", COM(2023) 715 final, November 15, 2023; "Commission Recommendation EU 2023/7700 of 15 November 2023 on the recognition of qualifications of third-country nationals", C(2023) 7700 final; Commission proposal for a Regulation establishing an EU Talent pool, COM(2023) 716 final.

^{40.} The IOM, for example, recommends that it is combined with some pre-screening processes including language or skills tests, which could be particularly important for the assessment of informal and non-formal learning as well as in cases where proof of formal qualifications may be unavailable or difficult to obtain (e.g., in the case of persons in need for international protection or not digitally literate). The IOM also sees a risk that the current extremely complex and highly fragmented processes for the recognition of diplomas and skills acquired in third countries, and poor-quality information on available mechanisms, could deter qualified candidates to enroll in the Talent Pool. Altogether, they see that "supporting the recognition of qualifications and skills will be an essential cornerstone of the EU Talent Pool to ensure a smooth labour market inclusion of third-country nationals. The EU Talent Pool could facilitate the early recognition of diplomas, qualifications and skills, for example, by embedding skills tests in the screening process that lead to fast-track processes of recognition of qualifications and skills, in coordination with relevant authorities involved in the recognition process in the EU Member States. Equally important is the consideration of mechanisms for the assessment and accreditation of non-formal and informal learning." See IOM, "IOM Contribution to the EU Talent Pool Call for Evidence", 2023, https://eea.iom.int/sites/g/files/tmzbdl666/files/ documents/2023-07/iom-call-for-evidence-eu-talent-pool-june-2023.pdf; See also Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "How to make Labour Migration Management Future-Ready?", 2020, op.cit., refers to points systems that "grant points for different skills, experiences and characteristics, and their interaction, [and] are a current example of a multifactor screening tool. For example, the points system in Canada considers the positive interaction of higher educational degrees with different levels of language skills."

^{41.} Op. cit. note 12

^{42.} This would also end what can be seen as a discrimination in the different treatment given to persons holding the same degree.

^{43.} In this respect, the proposed recast of the Single Permit Directive is encouraging but will depend on the outcome of negotiations between the Council, which opposes reduction of time limits for the examination of applications, and the European Parliament, which strives to accelerate procedures (including recognition procedures). See Co-legislators' respective mandates, https://oeil.secure.europarl.europa.eu/oeil/popups/ficheprocedure. do?reference=2022/0131(COD)&l=en

^{44.} EMN-OECD INFORM, "Skills mobility partnerships: exploring innovative approaches to labour migration", March 2022, https://www.oecd.org/migration/mig/2022-March-Joint-EMN-OECD-Inform-Skills-Mobility-Partnerships.pdf

^{45.} EMN-OECD, March 2022, op. cit., "Overall, SMPs are not a wide-spread policy tool in the EU to date, as most EU Member States do not have any SMP or SMP-like agreements/formalised cooperation in place, nor do they have prior experience with this kind of partnership. Some countries, however, have longstanding experience and multiple initiatives in place."; World Bank, 2023, op.cit., https://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/wdr2023

Putting Immigrant-Origin Workers at the Center of the Future of Work Discussion in the United States By Jeanne Batalova:

^{1.} Gelatt, J., J. Batalova and R. Capps, "Navigating the Future of Work: The Role of Immigrant-Origin Workers in the Changing U.S. Economy", Migration Policy Institute, October 2020, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/future-work-immigrant-origin-workers-us-economy

² Lund, S., et al., "The Future of Work after COVID-19", McKinsey Global Institute, 2021, https://www.mckinsey. com/featured-insights/future-of-work/the-future-of-work-after-covid-19

^{a.} Ward N. and J. Batalova, "Frequently Requested Statistics on Immigrants and Immigration in the United States", Migration Information Source, March 14, 2023, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/frequently-requestedstatistics-immigrants-and-immigration-united-states

⁴ Batalova J. and M. Fix, "Shared Gains: Immigrant-Origin Students in U.S. Colleges", Migration Policy Institute, October 2023, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/immigrant-origin-students-gains

5. Author's tabulation of the U.S. Census Bureau's 2022 March Current Population Survey (CPS).

⁶. Holzer, H., "Immigration and the U.S. Labor Market: A Look Ahead", Migration Policy Institute, August 2019, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/immigration-us-labor-market-look-ahead; Orrenius, P., M. Zavodny, and S. Gullo, "How Does Immigration Fit into the Future of the U.S. Labor Market?", Institute of Labor Economics, February 2020, https://www.iza.org/publications/dp/13013/how-does-immigration-fit-into-the-future-of-the-uslabor-market

7. Author's tabulation of the 2022 March CPS.

^{8.} Author's tabulation of the 2022 March CPS.

⁹. "Employment Projections – 2022–2032", U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), September 6, 2023, https://www. bls.gov/news.release/pdf/ecopro.pdf

^{10.} Carnevale, A., N. Smith, M. Van Der Werf, and M. C. Quinn, "After Everything: Projections of Jobs, Education, and Training Requirements through 2031", Georgetown University Center on Education and the Workforce, 2023, https://cew.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/Projections2031-National-Report.pdf

^{11.} Dey, M., et al., "Ability to Work from Home: Evidence from Two Surveys and Implications for the Labor Market in the COVID-19 Pandemic", Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020, https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2020/article/ability-to-work-from-home.htm

^{12.} Batalova J. and M. Fix, "Shared Gains: Immigrant-Origin Students in U.S. Colleges", Migration Policy Institute, October 2023, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/mpi-college-enrollmentgeneration-2023_final.pdf

^{13.} Author's tabulation of the U.S. Census Bureau's 2021 American Community Survey.

^{14.} Bonfati S. and T. Xenogiani, "Migrants' Skills: Use, Mismatch and Labour Market Outcomes. A First Exploration of the Survey of Adult Skills (PIAAC)" in "Matching Economic Migration with Labour Market Needs", Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2014, https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264216501-11-en; Batalova J. and M. Fix, "Through an Immigrant Lens: PIAAC Assessment of the Competencies of Adults in the United States", Migration Policy Institute, February 2015, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/through-immigrant-lens-piaacassessment-competencies-adults-united-states; Liu H. and F. Fernandez, "Examining the Ways that Numeracy Skills and Soft Skills are Related to Occupational Status: The Case of U.S. Workers", American Institutes for Research, July 2018, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/51bb74b8e4b0139570ddf020/t/5b50a5d21ae6cfa99e6 e444c/1532011986927/Liu_Fndz_Soft_Skills_Report_2018_Final.pdf 15. Wachen, J., D. Jenkins, and M. Van Noy, "How I-BEST Works: Findings from a Field Study of Washington State's Integrated Basic Education and Skills Training Program", Teachers College, Columbia University, 2010, https://ccrc. tc.columbia.edu/media/k2/attachments/how-i-best-works-findings.pdf

^{16.} Batalova J. and M. Fix, "Leaving Money on the Table: The Persistence of Brain Waste among College-Educated Immigrants", Migration Policy Institute, June 2021, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/brain-waste-collegeeducated-immigrants

17. Ibid.

18. McElmurry, S., "State Investments Address Workforce Challenges", World Education Services Global Talent Bridge blog, March 30, 2023, https://www.wes.org/partners/gtb-blog/state-investments-address-workforcechallenges/

^{19.} Migration Policy Institute, "Migration Data Hub-Educational Attainment of U.S. Adults (ages 25 and over) by Nativity and Country of Birth, 2021", accessed November 1, 2023, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/ files/datahub/MPI-Data-Hub EduAttainment-Nativity%20%26%20byCOB 2021.xlsx

^{20.} European Union, "European Year of Skills", https://year-of-skills.europa.eu/index_en

^{21.} Batalova J. and M. Fix, "Shared Gains: Immigrant-Origin Students in U.S. Colleges", Migration Policy Institute, October 2023, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/mpi-college-enrollmentgeneration-2023_final.pdf

^{22.} Migration Policy Institute, "Migration Data Hub-Immigrant-Origin Adults Without a Postsecondary Credential in the United States and by State, 2022", Accessed November 1, 2023, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/programs/ data-hub/charts/immigrant-origin-adults-without-postsecondary-credentials

^{23.} Batalova J. and M. Fix, "Through an Immigrant Lens", Migration Policy Institute, February 2015, https://www. migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/PIAAC-Immigrant-Adult-Profile.pdf ; Chishti M. and K. Bush-Joseph, "In the Twilight Zone: Record Number of U.S. Immigrants Are in Limbo Statuses", The Migration Information Source, August 2, 2023, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/twilight-immigration-status

^{24.} Kim, L., T. Weinberg, and R. Tauber, "Major Cities Are Struggling to House Large Numbers of Migrant Refugees", National Public Radio, November 8, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/11/08/1211632902/major-cities-are-strugglingto-house-large-numbers-of-migrant-refugees#:~:text=Embedded-,Major%20cities%20are%20struggling%20 to%20house%20large%20numbers%20of%20migrant,by%20the%20Governor%20of%20Texas; Solis, S., et al., "Blue State Migrant Crisis Sparks Political Disaster for Biden", Axios, September 5, 2023, https://www.axios. com/2023/09/05/biden-migrant-crisis-political-disaster

^{25.} Waters M. and M. Gerstein Pineau, eds., "The Integration of Immigrants into American Society", The National Academies Press, 2015, https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/21746/the-integration-of-immigrants-intoamerican-society

^{26.} Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development and European Commission, "Indicators of Immigrant Integration 2023: Settling In", OECD Publishing, 2023, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/1d5020a6-en. pdf?expires=1700103929&id=id&accname=guest&checksum=79E2BD3A5DA1C2F7C3A88951E7F49B83

27. Fix, M., "How 'They' Become 'We'", The American Prospect, August 9, 2016, https://prospect.org/civil-rights/ they-become-we/

^{28.} "Employment Projections – 2022–2032", U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, September 6, 2023, https://www.bls. gov/news.release/pdf/ecopro.pdf

Addressing the Global Digital Skills Gap-U.S. and EU Member State Perspectives By Leighton Johnson:

¹ Muro, Mark, Robert Maxim and Jacob Whiton, "Automaton and Artificial Intelligence: How machines are affecting people and places", Brookings Institution, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/automation-and-artificialintelligence-how-machines-affect-people-and-places/

² European Parliament, "The Future of Work: Trends, challenges and potential initiatives," EPRS Ideas Paper, 2021, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2021/679097/EPRS BRI(2021)679097 EN.pdf

^{a.} Hoffman, Nancy and Robert Schwartz, "Gold Standard: The Swiss Vocational Education and Training System. International Comparative Study of Vocational Education Systems", Center on International Education Benchmarking, March 2015, https://ncee.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/SWISSVETMarch11.pdf

⁴. European Union. https://year-of-skills.europa.eu/index_en

⁵ Another essay in this Bertelsmann Foundation series, "Dual Vocation Training: A Key Educational Model to Solve the Unemployment Paradox in Spain", by Vicent Climent-Ferrando analyzes the Spanish education system.

⁶ Acemoglu, Daron, Hans Koster, and Ceren Ozgen, "Robots and Workers: Evidence from the Netherlands", Working Paper, 2023, https://economics.mit.edu/sites/default/files/2023-03/Robots%20ad%20Workers%20-%20 Evidence%20from%20the%20Netherlands.pdf

⁷ O*Net Online, U.S. Department of Labor Occupational Information Network, https://www.onetonline.org/

⁸ Muro, Mark and Sifan Liu, "As the digitalization of work expands, place-based solutions can bridge the gaps", Brookings Institution, February 7, 2023, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/as-the-digitalization-of-work-expandsplace-based-solutions-can-bridge-the-gaps/

^{9.} National Skills Coalition, "New Report: 92% of Jobs Require Digital Skills, One-Third of Workers Have Low or No Digital Skills Due to Historic Underinvestment, Structural Inequities", February 6, 2023, https://nationalskillscoalition. org/news/press-releases/new-report-92-of-jobs-require-digital-skills-one-third-of-workers-have-low-or-no-digitalskills-due-to-historic-underinvestment-structural-inequities/

¹⁰. Credential Engine, Credential Transparency Illuminates Paths to a Better Future, https://credentialengine.org/ credential-transparency/

¹¹. Théophane Hartmann, "EU digital wallet pilot project kicks off in Paris", Euractiv, July 11,2023, https://www. euractiv.com/section/digital/news/france-germany-launch-works-on-eu-digital-wallet-in-paris/

^{12.} European Commission, "Shaping Europe's digital future", https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/eudiwallet-implementation

^{13.} DC4EU, "Digital Credentials for Europe", https://www.dc4eu.eu/

^{14.} Presentation on "Credentialing initiatives in Spain" at the Digital Credentials Community Call, July 29, 2022, https://certidigital.es/2022/07/29/use-cases-for-university-digital-credentials-at-certidigital-project/?lang=en

15. U.S. Department of Labor, "Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act", https://www.dol.gov/agencies/eta/wioa

^{16.} Fitzpayne, Alastair and Ethan Pollack, "Supporting the Development of Industry and Sector Partnerships to Create Regional Jobs and Career Pathways, Aspen Institute, July 9, 2019, https://www.aspeninstitute.org/blogposts/industry-and-sector-partnerships/

¹⁷ European Commission, "European Battery Alliance moves ahead: new European Batter Academy launched to boost skills for fast-growing battery ecosystem in Europe", February 23, 2022. https://single-market-economy. ec.europa.eu/news/european-battery-alliance-moves-ahead-new-european-battery-academy-launched-boostskills-fast-2022-02-23 en

Dual Vocational Training: A Key Educational Model to Solve the Unemployment Paradox in Spain

By Dr. Vicent Climent-Ferrando:

^{1.} Available at: CaixaBank Dualiza hace una radiografía de la FP Dual: más inserción laboral, y mejores sueldos en grados superiores - CaixaBank Dualiza

There is No Sustainable Future of Work if Young People are Left Behind By Michele Zagordo:

¹ See, for instance, the recent Transatlantic Expert Group on the Future of Work, led by Bruegel.

² "Council Conclusions on Young People and the Future of Work", Official Journal of the European Union, June 5, 2019. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52019XG0605(02)&rid=1

^{3.} IBID

⁴ PWC-Unicef, "The net zero generation: Why the world needs to upskill young people to enable the net zero transition", Generation Unlimited, accessed on September 6, 2023, the-net-zero-generation-unicef-generationunlimited.pdf (pwc.com)

5. "World Skills Clock," 2023, https://skillsclock.io/

^{6.} "Resolution of the Council of the European Union and the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States meeting within the Council on a framework for European cooperation in the youth field: The European Union Youth Strategy 2019-2027 (2018/C 456/01)", Official Journal of the European Union, December 18, 2018, eur-lex. europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=OJ:C:2018:456:FULL

^{7.} Adopted by the International Labour Conference in June 2021.

⁸ "Global Employment Trends for Youth 2022, Investing in transforming futures for young people", International Labour Organization, accessed on September 11, 2023, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_853321.pdf

⁹ See Annex I, "Resolution of the Council of the European Union and the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States meeting within the Council on a framework for European cooperation in the youth field: The European Union Youth Strategy 2019-2027 (2018/C 456/01)", Official Journal of the European Union, December 18, 2018, eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=OJ:C:2018:456:FULL

^{10.} "Pathways for Youth: Strategic Plan for Federal Collaboration", Interagency Working Group on Youth Programs, December 2016, https://youth.gov/sites/default/files/IWGYP-Pathways_for_Youth.pdf

^{11.} Established in 2015, Future Forum is a generational caucus comprised of 51 young members of Congress who focus on issues important to younger Americans. Their work is guided by three core principles: bridging the divide between young Americans and their government, engaging with and empowering young voters, and inspiring the next generation of leaders in public service.

^{12.} Eurofound, European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working conditions, NEETs definition.

13. See Section 1.3.2, NEET rate and labour force, "Global Employment Trends for Youth 2022, Investing in transforming futures for young people", International Labour Organization, accessed on September 11, 2023, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms 853321. pdf

^{14.} "Employment and Unemployment Among Youth- Summer 2023", Bureau of Labor Statistics, August 16, 2023, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/youth.pdf

^{15.} "Euro area unemployment at 6.4%", Eurostat Euroindicators, August 31, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/ documents/2995521/17396142/3-31082023-BP-EN.pdf/24b6c427-dac2-84c2-618c-5981030f13bf

^{16.} "Youth unemployment rate indicator", OECD, 2023, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/employment/youthunemployment-rate/indicator/english_c3634df7-en

^{17.} "Youth not in employment, education or training (NEET) indicator", OECD, 2023, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/ education/youth-not-in-employment-education-or-training-neet/indicator/english_72d1033a-en

18. "Statistics on young people neither in employment nor in education or training", Eurostat, May 2023, https:// ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Statistics_on_young_people_neither_in_employment_ nor in education or training#The NEET rate within the EU and its Member States in 2022

^{19.} Cai, Julie Yixia and E. Curchin, T. Coan and S. Fremstad, "Are Young Men Falling Behind Young Women? The NEET Rate Helps Shed Light on the Matter", Center for Economic and Policy Research, March 30, 2023, https:// cepr.net/report/are-young-men-falling-behind-young-women-the-neet-rate-helps-shed-light-on-the-matter/

^{20.} "America's Children in Brief: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2022", Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics, 2022, https://www.childstats.gov/americaschildren/

²¹. National Center for Education Statistics, "Young Adults Neither Enrolled in School nor Working", U.S. Department of Education, 2022, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/col/not-in-school-not-working-neet

^{22.} "NEETs Young people not in employment, education or training: Characteristics, costs and policy responses in Europe", European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, 2012, https://www. eurofound.europa.eu/sites/default/files/ef_files/pubdocs/2012/54/en/1/EF1254EN.pdf

^{23.} "Global Employment Trends for Youth 2022, Investing in transforming futures for young people", International Labour Organization, accessed on September 11, 2023, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_853321.pdf

The Future of Work in the Twin Transition to Green and Digital By Elisabeth Giesemann:

¹ Bednorz, Jan, A. Sadauskaitė, et al., "Unionisation and the twin transition Good practices in collective action and employee involvement", European Parliament, September 2022, https:// www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2022/733972/IPOL_STU(2022)733972_EN.pdf

² European Commission, "Remarks by President von der Leven at the press conference on the first 100 days of her mandate", March 9, 2020, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/statement_20_422

^{a.} European Commission, "2023 State of the Union Address by President von der Leyen", September 13, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/ov/speech_23_4426

⁴ European Commission, "Europe's Digital Decade: digital targets for 2030", https://commission.europa.eu/ strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/europe-fit-digital-age/europes-digital-decade-digital-targets-2030_en#thepath-to-the-digital-decade

^{5.} Verdolini, Elena, "Interlinkages between the just ecological transition and the digital transformation", European

Trade Union Institute, 2023, https://www.etui.org/sites/default/files/2023-01/Interlinkages%20between%20the%20 just%20ecological%20transition%20and%20the%20digital%20transformation-2023.pdf

⁶ Webb, Michael, "The Impact of Artificial Intelligence on the Labor Market", Stanford University, 2020, https://www. michaelwebb.co/webb ai.pdf

¹ Wehrmann, Benjamin, "Reform of German immigration law aimed at filling tens of thousands of vacant energy transition jobs", Clean Energy Wire, December 2022, https://www.cleanenergywire.org/news/reform-germanimmigration-law-aimed-filling-tens-thousands-vacant-energy-transition-jobs

⁸. Durth, Sandra, A. Kalinna, and H. Soller, "Closing the tech talent gap: Adopting the right mindset", McKinsey, March 20, 2023, https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/mckinsey-digital/our-insights/tech-forward/closing-thetech-talent-gap-adopting-the-right-mindset

^{9.} Eurostat, "EU ICT workforce grows in 2022", May 25, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostatnews/w/DDN-20230525-2

^{10.} Tarín Quirós Carlota, et. al., "Women in the Digital Age. FINAL REPORT: A study prepared for the European Commission DG Communications Networks, Content & Technology", European Commission, https://digitalstrategy.ec.europa.eu/en/library/increase-gender-gap-digital-sector-study-women-digital-age

¹¹. Giner-Reichl, Irene and Maria van Veldhuizen, "Europe's Energy Transition: Women's Power in Solving the Labour", FES Just Climate, Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, 2023, https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/bruessel/20418.pdf

^{12.} Schwab, Thomas and Jiayu Yang, "Digital Transition: New Impetus for Improving Gender Equality in Europe", Bertelsmann Stiftung Global Europe, October 25, 2022, https://globaleurope.eu/europes-future/digital-transitionnew-impetus-for-improving-gender-equality-in-europe/

^{13.} Bednorz, Jan, A. Sadauskaitė, et al., "Unionisation and the twin transition Good practices in collective action and employee involvement", European Parliament, September 2022, https:// www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2022/733972/IPOL STU(2022)733972 EN.pdf

^{14.} Verdolini, Elena, "Interlinkages between the just ecological transition and the digital transformation", European Trade Union Institute, 2023, https://www.etui.org/sites/default/files/2023-01/Interlinkages%20between%20the%20 just%20ecological%20transition%20and%20the%20digital%20transformation-2023.pdf

15. Khogali, Hisham and Samir Mekid, "The blended future of automation and AI: Examining some long-term societal and ethical impact features", Science Direct, May 2023, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0160791X23000374

16. Ibid.

¹⁷. Two proposals for a Council Recommendation seeking to develop the digital skills of European citizens were implemented by the Commission in April 2023. The Commission also aims to develop legal labor migration to attract talent to the EU. The EU Talent Pool, an EU-wide platform and matching tool, was announced in April 2022. In March 2023, the Council of the European Union adopted its Conclusions on Skills and Competences for the Green Transition. These conclusions address labor shortages in sectors critical to the green transition. Additionally, the Council called for a joint mapping of reskilling and upskilling needs.

18. Barwise, Katy, "Migration and the European Green Deal", International Organization for Migration, https:// environmentalmigration.iom.int/blogs/migration-and-european-green-deal

^{19.} European Union, "Employment and Social Developments in Europe 2023", 2023, https://www.europeansources. info/record/employment-and-social-developments-in-europe-2023/

^{20.} Bednorz, Jan, A. Sadauskaitė, et al., "Unionisation and the twin transition Good practices in collective action and employee involvement", European Parliament, September 2022, https:// www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2022/733972/IPOL_STU(2022)733972_EN.pdf

^{21.} Ibid.

22. Ibid.

^{23.} Barwise, Katy, "Migration and the European Green Deal," International Organization for Migration, https:// environmentalmigration.iom.int/blogs/migration-and-european-green-deal.

24. Ibid.

²⁵ Bednorz, Jan, A. Sadauskaitė, et al., "Unionisation and the twin transition Good practices in collective action and employee involvement", European Parliament, September 2022, https:// www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2022/733972/IPOL_STU(2022)733972_EN.pdf

²⁶. Verdolini, Elena, "Interlinkages between the just ecological transition and the digital transformation", European Trade Union Institute, 2023, https://www.etui.org/sites/default/files/2023-01/Interlinkages%20between%20the%20 just%20ecological%20transition%20and%20the%20digital%20transformation-2023.pdf

^{27.} Deutscher Nachhaltigkeitskodex, "Factsheet: Die Corporate Sustainability Due Diligence Directive (CSDDD) EU-Richtlinienentwurf zu unternehmerischen Sorgfaltspflichten", https://www.deutscher-nachhaltigkeitskodex.de/de/ berichtspflichten/corporate-sustainability-due-diligence-directive-csddd/

Cleantech Entrepreneurship Education: Building a Transnational Initiative By Francesco Matteucci:

¹ Lilischkis, S, J. Tømmerbakke, M. Melleri, et al., "A guide for fostering entrepreneurship education – Five key actions towards a digital, green and resilient Europe", Publications Office of the European Union, October 2021, https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2826/990680

² Khan, M.S., and J. Casello, "Why postdocs need entrepreneurship training", Nature, November 8, 2023, https:// www.nature.com/articles/d41586-023-03411-w#author-1

^{a.} Matteucci, F., and R. Giannantonio, "Intermediaries of knowledge as promoters of ecosystems of innovation", Scienza, Innovazione, Istituzioni, a cura di G. Cimino, S. Linguerri, R. Simili, Physis, Vol. LI (2016), Fasc. 1-2, pp. 175-186

⁴ Ruiz de Apodaca, O.B., F. Murray, and L. Frolund, "What is "Deep Tech" and what are Deep Tech Ventures?", 2023, MIT Management Global Programs, https://reap.mit.edu/assets/What is Deep Tech MIT 2023.pdf

⁵ Startup Genome, "The Global Startup Ecosystem Report 2023", www.startupgenome.com

⁶ McKinsey & Company, "Global Energy Perspective 2023", October 18, 2023, https://www.mckinsey.com/ industries/oil-and-gas/our-insights/global-energy-perspective-2023

⁷ European Commission Secretariat-General, "Report on EU policy initiatives for the promotion of investments in clean technologies", October 24, 2023, https://commission.europa.eu/publications/report-eu-policy-initiativespromotion-investments-clean-technologies_en

⁸. See "European Innovation Council", https://eic.ec.europa.eu/index_en and European Commission, "Horizon Europe", https://commission.europa.eu/funding-tenders/find-funding/eu-funding-programmes/horizon-europe_en

International Energy Agency, "World Energy Employment 2023", November 2023, https://www.iea.org/reports/

world-energy-employment-2023

^{10.} Clean Energy Forum, "Joint declaration on skills in the Clean Energy Sector", June 2022, https://commission. europa.eu/system/files/2022-06/ceif joint statement on skills.pdf

¹¹. BlueGreen Alliance, "9 Million Jobs from Climate Action: The Inflation Reduction Act", https://www. bluegreenalliance.org/site/9-million-good-jobs-from-climate-action-the-inflation-reduction-act/

¹² See JA Europe, "About", http://www.jaeurope.org/about.html

^{13.} See Enactus, "Our Vision", https://enactus.org/

^{14.} JA Europe and European Entrepreneurship Education NETwork, "Making European schools more entrepreneurial will benefit the economy, the schools and young people", October 15, 2019, http://ee-hub.eu/index. php?option=com_attachments&task=download&id=1134:FinlandEUPresidency2019_Council_meeting8November

15. European Commission, "Working Group 2- Climate and Clean Tech", https://futurium.ec.europa.eu/en/EU-US-TTC/wg2?language=mt

^{16.} European Commission, "Erasmus Mundus Joint Masters (students)", https://erasmus-plus.ec.europa.eu/ opportunities/opportunities-for-individuals/students/erasmus-mundus-joint-masters

¹⁷ LA Regional Cleantech Career Academy, "Building pathways for an inclusive clean energy future", https:// cleantechacademy.org/

¹⁸. Energy.gov, "Apprentices 'Earn While They Learn' to Build a Clean Energy Future", November 15, 2022, https:// www.energy.gov/articles/apprentices-earn-while-they-learn-build-clean-energy-future

^{19.} European Innovation Council, "EIC 2023 Work Programme", https://eic.ec.europa.eu/eic-2023-work-programme_ en

People and Places Left Behind: Policy Recommendations for a Future that Works By Heather Painter:

¹ "Employment rate by age group," OECD, 2023, https://data.oecd.org/emp/employment-rate-by-age-group.htm

^{2.} Ibid.

^{3.} "Distressed Communities," Economic Innovation Group, https://eig.org/distressed-communities/key-findings/

^{4.} Ibid.

^{5.} Chapman, J., M. Maciag, & J. Hamman, "States' Prime-Age Employment Rates Are Still Recovering," Pew, March 10,2022, https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2022/03/10/states-prime-age-employmentrates-are-still-recovering

⁶. Office of Congressional and Government Affairs, "High and Rising Mortality Rates Among Working-Age Adults," National Academies, July 21, 2021, https://www.nationalacademies.org/ocga/testimony-before-congress/highand-rising-mortality-rates-among-working-age-adults

⁷ Sterling, Peter and M. Platt, "Why Deaths of Despair are Increasing in the US and Not Other Industrial Nations-Insights From Neuroscience and Anthropology," National Library of Medicine, April 1, 2022, https://pubmed.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/35107578/

⁹. Benefits cliffs are the decrease in public benefits as a result of wage increases that put an individual or family over the income-eligibility cap for a public benefit program. They can often be sudden and unexpected and cost more than the wage increase provides.

^{10.} "H.R. 4651- RECOMPETE Act," Congress, July 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/housebill/4651/titles

^{11.} "Distressed Area Recompete Pilot Program," US Economic Development Administration, https://www.eda.gov/ funding/programs/recompete-pilot-program

^{12.} "Communities Rely on Federal Grants, But May Have Challenges Accessing Them," US Government Accountability Office, June 7, 2023, https://www.gao.gov/blog/communities-rely-federal-grants-may-havechallenges-accessing-them

^{13.} Bartik, Timothy J., "Job Creation Policies Can Raise Local Employment Rates, Especially for Distressed Communities," W.E. Upjohn Institute for Employment Research, January 20, 2021, https://research.upjohn.org/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=1028&context=up policybriefs

14. "Distressed Area Recompete Pilot Program," US Economic Development Administration, https://www.eda.gov/ funding/programs/recompete-pilot-program

15. Bartik, Timothy J. and Mark Muro, "The Recompete Pilot Program can help rebuild distressed places- if policymakers properly fund it," Brookings Institution, September 1, 2023, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/therecompete-pilot-program-can-help-rebuild-distressed-places-if-policymakers-properly-fund-it/

16. Ibid

^{17.} "H.R. 1242- Skills Investment Act of 2021," Congress, February 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117thcongress/house-bill/1242

^{18.} Lowrey, Annie, "The Time Tax: Why is so much American bureaucracy left to average citizens?," The Atlantic, July 27, 2021, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2021/07/how-government-learned-waste-your-timetax/619568/

^{19.} "Executive Order on Transforming Federal Customer Experience and Service Delivery to Rebuild Trust in Government," The White House, December 13, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidentialactions/2021/12/13/executive-order-on-transforming-federal-customer-experience-and-service-delivery-to-rebuildtrust-in-government/

^{20.} "Kilmer Pushes Federal Government to Improve Services, Eliminate 'Time Tax,'" Derek Kilmer Press Release, August 30, 2022, https://kilmer.house.gov/media/press-releases/ kilmer-pushes-federal-government-to-improveservices-eliminate-time-tax

²¹. "Why Become an e-resident," Republic of Estonia, November 14, 2023, https://learn.e-resident.gov.ee/hc/en-us/ articles/360000625098-Why-become-an-e-resident

Putting Physical Health at the Heart of Workplace Policymaking By James Dunn:

^{1.} USAFACTS, "US obesity rates have tripled over the last 60 years", April 26, 2023, https://usafacts.org/articles/ obesity-rate-nearly-triples-united-states-over-last-50-years/

^{2.} Many countries banned asbestos around 2000.

^{a.} Lopez-Valenciano A., X. Mayo, G. Liguori, R.J. Copeland, M. Lamp and A. Jimenez, "Changes in sedentary

^{8.} Ibid.

behavior in European Union adults between 2002 and 2017", BMC Public Health, August 26, 2020, https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-020-09293-1

^{4.} Streeter J, M. Roche and A. Friedlander, "From Bad to Worse: The Impact of Work-From-Home on Sedentary Behaviors and Exercising", Stanford Center on Longevity, 2021, https://longevity.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Sedentary-Brief.pdf

⁵ wild health, "Everything to Know About the Rise of Processes Foods in the United States", https://www. wildhealth.com/blog/everything-to-know-about-the-rise-of-processed-foods-in-the-united-states

⁶ Coyle, D., L. Huan, M. Shahid, A. Gaines, G. Luca di Tanna, J. Chun Yu Louie, X. Pan, M. Marklund, B. Neal and J. H. Y. Wu, "Socio-economic difference in purchases of ultra-processed foods in Australia: an analysis of a nationally representative household grocery purchasing panel", International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, December 12, 2022, https://ijbnpa.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12966-022-01389-8

^{7.} Royal Society for Public Health, "Survey reveals the mental and physical health impacts of home working during Covid-19", February 4, 2021, https://www.rsph.org.uk/about-us/news/survey-reveals-the-mental-and-physical-health-impacts-of-home-working-during-covid-19.html

⁸. The World Counts, "Time left until 10 billion people", https://www.theworldcounts.com/populations/world/10billion-people

^{9.} In Mexico, for example, electric vehicles are at the center of this transformation.

^{10.} Soil Association, "Ultra-processed food impacts health, climate and nature", https://www.soilassociation.org/ causes-campaigns/ultra-processed-foods/

^{11.} Many big technology companies, including DXC, the author's employer, already do.

^{12.} Men's Health Forum, "Walking: Science Confirms 10,000 Steps a Day", September 13, 2022, https://www. menshealthforum.org.uk/news/walking-science-confirms-10000-steps-day#:~:text=The%20idea%20of%20 walking%2010%2C000,kei%20or%2010%2C000%20steps%20meter.



1108, 16th Street NW Washington, DC 20036